Stereochemical Control of Transition Metal Complexes by Polyphosphine Ligands[†]

Hermann A. Mayer*

Institut fur Anorganische Chemie, Universität Tübingen, Auf der Morgenstelle 18, D-72076 Germany

William C. Kaska

Department of Chemistry, University of California, Santa Barbara, California 93106

Received November 26, 1993 (Revised Manuscript Received March 2, 1994)

Contents

Ι.	Introduction and Scope of the Review 12		
II.	Stereochemistry and Synthesis		
	A. Basic Methods	1240	
	B. Aspects of Bonding	1240	
III.	Reactions of Complexes	1240	
	A. Non-Transition Metals	1240	
	1. Boron	1240	
	2. Mercury	1241	
	3. Copper, Silver, and Gold	1241	
	B. Transition Metals	1243	
	1. Titanium, Zirconium, and Hafnium	1243	
	2. Vanadium, Niobium, and Tantalum	1243	
	3. Chromium, Molybdenum, and Tungsten	1243	
	4. Manganese, Technetium, and Rhenium	1247	
	5. Iron, Ruthenium, and Osmium	1248	
	6. Cobalt, Rhodium, and Iridium	1253	
	7. Nickel, Palladium, and Platinum	1262	
IV.	Catalytic Chemical Reactions	1266	
	A. Hydrogenation	1266	
	B. Hydroformylation	1267	
	C. Miscellaneous	1268	
۷.	Conclusions		
VI.	Abbreviations 126		
VII.	Acknowledgments 126		
VIII.	References	1269	

I. Introduction and Scope of the Review

Tertiary phosphines are excellent ligating agents to metal ions and transition metals in a variety of oxidation states and, thus, are important constituents of compounds for catalysis, structure-bonding relationships, and spectroscopic studies. The compability of phosphorus ligands with other organic functional groups has extended their importance and synthetic scope. New technologies such as thin-film electronic device manufacture and surface preparation have benefited from the use of complexes with chelating phosphine ligands. Chemical bonding with the chalcogenides, halogens, and oxygen as additional functional groups can enhance this coordinating ability so that the ligands used for example as extractants for rare earths, uranium, and transuranium elements.



Hermann A. Mayer was born in Heidelberg, Germany, and received his Diplom in Chemistry in 1982 and his Ph.D. in 1986 both at the University of Tübingen with Professor E. Lindner. After two years of postdoctoral work with Professor William C. Kaska at the University of California, Santa Barbara, he returned to the University of Tübingen where he presently is preparing his Habilitation. His research interest include the design of polyphosphine ligands, transition metal chemistry, and the application of multinuclear NMR spectroscopy to organometallic chemistry in solution and in the solid state.



William C. Kaska was born at Ancon, Canal Zone, in 1935. He received his B.S. in Chemistry from Loyola University of Los Angeles in 1957 and his Ph.D. in 1963 from the University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, with Professor John J. Eisch. After postdoctoral studies with Professor Thomas Wartik at The Pennsylvania State University, he joined the Faculty at The University of California, Santa Barbara. His current research interests include the chemistry of carbon dioxide, yilde transition metal complexes, ligand design for metalation of C–H bonds, and photochromic molecules.

The ligand effect and coordinating ability of phosphines was not always appreciated even though the

[†] Dedicated to Professor Dr. E. Lindner, University of Tübingen, on the occassion of his 60th birthday.

first observations of compound formation were recorded in the middle 1800s.¹ F. G. Mann in England and K. Jensen in Denmark initiated the revitalization and promoted the renaissance of phosphine coordination chemistry in the 1930s. This beginning was subsequently expanded by J. Chatt^{2,3} and others.^{4–10} Their research fortuitously came at the time of rapid development of organometallic chemistry, especially with the stabilization of multivariant metal oxidation states and coordinated ligand reactivity. Further growth in polyphosphine chemistry results from their use in catalysis,^{11–13} organic synthesis,¹⁴ and solid-state materials.¹⁵

This current review will specifically cover the reaction chemistry of polydentate tertiary phosphine complexes with the exclusion of bidentate compounds. Also excluded will be catenated phosphorus compounds, macrocyclic derivatives, and compounds that lack direct phosphorus-metal bonds. Excellent reviews of bidentate phosphine complexes and structural aspects of polydentate compounds currently exist.¹⁶⁻²⁴ A compilation of polyphosphine ligands and their physicochemical properties is displayed in ref 19 along with their coordination possibilities.

II. Stereochemistry and Synthesis

A. Basic Methods

The traditional methods of polyphosphine synthesis have been carefully documented²¹ and only specific aspects will be noted here. One such process that held considerable promise involved the cleavage of carbonnitrogen bonds (eq 1).²⁵ Although the process was potentially versatile and broad in scope, carbonnitrogen bond cleavage was not always observed.

$$PhP(CH_2NEt_2)_2 + 2 HPPh_2 \longrightarrow PhP(CH_2PPh_2)_2 + 2 HNEt_2$$
(1)

Another variation of a traditional method which is not completely appreciated is the substitution of fluoride from aromatic ring systems. Since the synthetic potential of placing fluorine atoms as substituents on aromatic rings is under continual development, the use of these materials in phosphine synthesis can be expanded.²⁶⁻²⁸

Some of the first polydentate phosphines were reported in 1962 using metathesis reactions with alkali metal phosphides and alkali halides.²⁹ However, the most dramatic advance in synthesis came with the work of R. B. King and the use of two methods: basecatalyzed and the free radical-catalyzed addition of P-H bonds across the double bond of vinyl phosphines.^{30,31}

One of the main incentives behind the synthesis of inorganic complexes is the interest in promoting factors that control structure and bonding. The polydentate phosphines are becoming more important because they are chelating systems or podands^{32,33} for many types of metals. Thus their properties can be altered to favor different kinds of reactions. Moreover, they can be precursors to other types of polydentate phosphines.²¹

The polyphosphine advantage which is the favorable behavior of polyphosphines over their comparable monodentate phosphines has been developed by Meek³⁴ and expanded by Bianchini³⁵ and co-workers. Polyphosphines exhibit (i) excellent bonding ability to metals, (ii) an increased basicity (or nucleophilicity) at the metal, (iv) strong *trans* influence, (v) formation of stable complexes in a variety of metal oxidation states, and (vi) detailed structural and bonding information due to the metal-phosphorus and phosphorus-phosphorus coupling constants. Thus polyphosphine-metal complexes are thermodynamically more stable than comparable monophosphine analogs which lead to the isolation and characterization of many reactive intermediates normally not observed. In addition the reactivity of the participative coligands is generally preserved.

The factors which can control ligand size and ligand design and thereby determine the structure of a complex is a rapidly evolving theme.^{36,37} Brown and Lee³⁸ have summarized the important aspects of phosphine ligand steric effects for monodentate compounds of phosphorus. Similar work with polyphosphines will greatly enhance the directions of this category of compounds in synthesis. The stereochemistry of many polydentate complexes can be accurately described in an elegant series of studies by Keppert and White.³⁹⁻⁴² They have used structural data in the form of graphs and diagrams to help in the predictions of stereochemistry. A valuable emerging aspect of this theme is the concept of preorganization introduced by Cram.43-48 According to this concept the stereochemical arrangement of the free ligand can be synthetically prearranged by a knowledge of the donor-acceptor complex. Application of this concept is inherent in the development of the chelate effect.⁴⁹ Further progress along these lines will promote the role of organophosphorus chelates in enantiomeric synthesis and catalysis.

B. Aspects of Bonding

The structure and bonding in organophosphorus(III) compounds was reviewed by Gilheany,⁵⁰ while the bonding in transition metal-phosphine complexes was briefly discussed by Levason.¹⁸ The relationship between steric and electronic effects is of preeminent concern in phosphine ligand design. The concept of a cone angle and the ancillary electronic effects associated with this idea on phosphines were introduced by Tolman.^{51,52} More recently in a series of papers Giering^{49,53–55} has developed equations that will separate σ - and π -effects in the reactivity of phosphine ligand complexes. Although the relationship between monodentate and polydentate ligands is not complete, the influence of π -bonding is less important on the reactivity of metal phosphine complexes than σ -bonding and steric effects.

III. Reactions of Complexes

A. Non-Transition Metals

1. Boron

The podand MeC(CH₂PMe₂)₃ interacts with Br₂-HB·SMe₂ to give a quinuclidine type structure, with facile nucleophilic substitution of the bromide ions and SMe₂. Coordinated SMe₂ is easily displaced when the phosphine is treated with 3 equiv of H₃B·SMe₂ (eq 2).⁵⁶

The first X-ray molecular structure of the simple podand $HC(PPh_2)_3$ shows that the free molecule has



 $MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_3 + 3 H_3B SMe_2 \longrightarrow MeC(CH_2PMe_2BH_3)_3 + 3 SMe_2$ (2)

the phosphorus atom lone pairs in a *trans* orientation (2a,b).⁵⁷



The tris(borane) adduct 3 also reflect this stereochemical arrangement and the consequences of this will be apparent with corresponding transition metal complexes of this ligand.^{57–59}



The tripod ligand MeC(CH₂PPh₂)₃ (tdpme) because of its larger bite angle will complex three BH₃ molecules. It is more stable thermally than the HC(PPh₂BH₃)₃ analog. Tetradentate tetrakis[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]methane will complex four BH₃ groups (4) and form chelates as in 5.⁶⁰



2. Mercury

3. Copper, Silver, and Gold

Chelate geometry and specificity have been instrumental in using phosphorus podal ligands to complex non-transition metal ions. Thus the coordination sphere of mercury can be increased. This renders the HgMe⁺ cation insoluble in water and forces a tetrahedral geometry around the mercury ion (6).^{61,62}



Polyphosphine complexes of the coinage metals have been only modestly developed. Two examples of direct Cu(tdpme)SnMe₃ + CS₂ ------> Cu(tdpme)S(S)CSnMe₃ (3)

Ghilardi⁶⁴ has synthesized some polynuclear phosphinecopper-containing complexes, [{(tdpme)CoP₃}₃-(CuBr₆)] and [{(tdpme)IrP₃}₃(Cu₅Br₄)], whose structures were determined by X-ray diffraction.

Complexes with silver and gold are usually of two types: one type involves direct combination of the coinage metal with the polyphosphine and the other involves a remote complexation.

Reaction of $HC(PPh_2)_3$ with silver carboxylates give [$\{(Ph_2P)_3CH\}Ag_3(O_2CR)_3$] (R = Me, Et, ⁱPr, Ph). From multinuclear NMR spectroscopic studies it was concluded that each silver atom is coordinated to one phosphorus atom and that the carboxylato groups bind to the silver atoms either as chelating or as bridging ligands. This requires that the silver atoms must be at the same side of the ligand.⁶⁵

Because the polyphosphine ligands promote the concentration of electron density on the metal atom they facilitate cluster and H bridge formation. Complex 7 (Scheme 1) is stable in acid solution, but it decomposes





The hydrides are omitted for clarity.

in neutral or basic solution with the formation of silver, although no precipitate of AgCl occurs.⁶⁶

Schmidbaur⁶⁷ has used the specific geometry of the podands to emphasize the phenomenon of aurophilicity. Aurophilicity is a largely based relativistic effect⁶⁸ which leads to additional bonding between heavy metal atoms like gold. Thus $HC(PPh_2)_3$ interacts with 3 equiv of Me₂SAuCl to form 8, with an *all-cis* arrangement of the AuCl units.



In contrast, $MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_3$ interacts with Me_2 -SAuCl to form a layer structured compound shown in eq 4 where the aurophilic effect is intramolecularly directed to only two gold atoms; the third gold atom interacts in an intermolecular chain effect. Presumably

$$MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_3 + 3 Me_2SAUCI \longrightarrow 3 Me_2S + MeC(CH_2PMe_2AuCI)_3$$
 (4)

the stereochemical flexibility of the MeC(CH₂PMe₂)₃ podand compared to HC(PPh₂)₃ is the reason for the different structure.⁶⁹ Earlier studies showed that the polyphosphine MeC(CH₂PPh₂)₃ (tdpme) gold complex has structure 9.^{70,71} Even though the Au–Au pairing energy is on the order of 7 kcal/mol only two gold atoms in the complex 10 form intramolecular pairs.⁷²



Other attempts to obtain clusters of gold atoms were not successful (11, Scheme 2). Complex 11 showed no

Scheme 2



11

reaction with nucleophiles such as azide or thiocyanate, but it did interact with Me₂AuCl to give Au₄Cl₄(μ -L₃).⁷³

The so-called linear phosphine, $MeP(CH_2PMe_2)_2$, does interact with KAuCl₄ to form a linear array of gold atoms (12, Scheme 3).⁷⁴

Scheme 3



Since $IrH_3(PPh_3)_3$ could be isolated in *fac* and *mer* forms, similar studies were performed to determine stereochemical control of the polyphosphine ligand $MeC(CH_2PPh_2)_3$. This ligand can stereochemically control the isolation of the *fac* isomer which can be used to promote cluster growth shown in Scheme 4 with $Ph_3PAuCl.^{75}$

Bianchini used stereochemical control of tdpme to prepare gold cluster compounds in anticipation of using







the isolobal relationship between "Au(PPh₃)" and hydrogen to synthesize mixed gold polyhydride complexes (Scheme 5).⁷⁶ For example the $(\eta^3$ -H)Au(PPh₃)-Au(PPh₃) ligand in 19 is isolobal to trihydrogen.





Venanzi described an achiral rhodium complex⁷⁷ which has the same structure as 15 by using the isolobal analogy of Ph₃PAuCl for hydrogen and the stereochemical control of MeC(CH₂PPh₂)₃ (tdpme) to force an octahedral coordination on the rhodium atom. The molecular details of 15 can be elaborated by using chiral 20 to prepare a chiral rhodium complex with remotely bonded gold atoms.



This chiral ligand has a stereochemical control on the rhodium atoms which is different from the achiral complex. Magnetic resonance studies with rhodium show a slow rotation of the RRS,SSR-triple unit and mutual exchange of diastereotopic hydrides.⁷⁷

B. Transition Metals

1. Titanium, Zirconium, and Hafnium

A complex of titanium with ${}^{t}BuSi(CH_{2}PMe_{2})_{3}$ (trimpsi) can be readily synthesized applying reducing methods (eq 5).⁷⁸

The complexes are seven coordinate with a facecapped trigonal prism. As a result, the titanium complex is moderately stable to air and decomposes only at 190 °C.

Complexes of the titanium triad were made in a similar fashion using 1,1,1-tris(dimethylphosphino)-ethane[MeC(CH₂PMe₂)₃] as the ligand (eq 6).

$$MCI_{4} \cdot 2 \text{ THF } + \text{ MeC}(CH_{2}PMe_{2})_{3} \xrightarrow{\text{K/naphthalene}} M[MeC(CH_{2}PMe_{2})_{3}](CO)_{4} \quad (6)$$
$$M = \text{Ti}, Zr, Hf$$

The basic structure is comparable to the one with trimpsi; no reactions were reported except that the complexes are strikingly colored.⁷⁹

2. Vanadium, Niobium, and Tantalum

Early work on the chemistry of polyphosphine complexes with vanadium was reported by Behrens.⁸⁰ The degree of ligation was not often clear, however, but this was confirmed later by King⁸¹ and Rehder.^{82–85} Very complex carbonyl substitution patterns could be observed especially under photolytic conditions, when vanadium carbonyls were used as starting materials. The linear phosphine PhP(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂ (etp) gave a *mer* vanadium carbonyl complex (23, Scheme 6).

Scheme 6



Different approaches to vanadium complexes for the purpose of developing molecular precursors for the chemical vapor-phase deposition of thin films (MOCVD) has led to a consistent high-yield product with the synthesis of *tert*-butyltris[(dimethylphosphino)methyl]silane ('BuSi(CH₂PMe₂)₃) (trimpsi) vanadium complexes (eq 7). The silicon atom at the top of the podand

allows the PMe₂ group to twist which changes the bite angle of the phosphorus atoms and optimizes binding. This is not seen in the corresponding $MeC(CH_2PMe_2)$ ligand. No other reactions were reported except treatment with NEt₃HCl which allows preparation of V(trimpsi)(CO)₃H.⁷⁸

3. Chromium, Molybdenum, and Tungsten

Sterically smaller podands like tris(diphenylphosphino)methane [HC(PPh₂)₃] only form cis-M(CO)₄HC-(PPh₂)₃ (M = Cr, Mo, W) (24) complexes with one of the donor phosphine groups not bonded to the central metal.^{86,87} Stereochemical control to form clusters does not occur. Keppert has described these angle effects and their result on stereochemistry⁴² when the bite angle of the phosphine is too small.



The presence of the dangling phosphine means that numerous types of bimetallic species can also be prepared as the example shows in $25.^{86}$ A similar structure is formed with Mo(CO)₄(pip)₂ by substitution of the pipiridine ligand with tris(dimethylphosphino)methane [HC(PMe₂)₃] in $26.^{88}$



With more hindered tungsten and molybdenum carbonyl compounds, $HC(PMe_2)_3$ with a small bite angle forms A-frame type complexes.⁸⁹ The course of this reaction often depends upon the metal-ligand coordination sphere (Scheme 7). Thus $[CpMo(CO)_2]_2$ gives

Scheme 7



an analog to 27 but $[CpMo(CO)_3]_2$ results in $[CpMo(CO)_2\{\eta^2-HC(PPh_2)_3\}][CpMo(CO)_3]$.

More recently it was shown that $N(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_3$ (np₃) and $P(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_3$ (pp₃) both interact with chromium and molybdenum to give *mer*-distorted octahedral complexes⁹⁰ like 29.



29 M = Cr, Mo, W

The choice of *mer* geometry is electronic in origin, i.e. decreasing electrostatic repulsions between X^- (X = Cl, Br, or I). A *fac* geometry is common for neutral ligands.⁹¹

When the molybdenum complex is reduced, the *cis*-Mo[N(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₃](N₂)₂ (**30**) is formed. The Mo[P(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₃]Cl₃ gives the *trans* nitrogen complex.⁹² The larger apical phosphorus atom probably allows a larger bite angle so that all the donor atoms do not need to bond to the central metal. Hence stereochemical control of the complex is governed simply by the apical atom of the tripod. The *cis* complex undergoes the reactions shown in Scheme 8.

Scheme 8



The tetradentate $P(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_3$ forms *mer* octahedral complexes; one phosphorus atom is not connected. The branched ligand $MeC(CH_2PPh_2)_3$ coordinates in a *facial* way because of steric constraints. Also observed was the fact that CrF_3 or hydrated CrF_3 would react with the phosphines.⁹³⁻⁹⁵

Huttner synthesized the first *fac* trihalide coordination complex of molybdenum with all phosphorus atoms bound to the metal.⁹⁶ The X-ray molecular structure of the *fac* molybdenum trihalide complex shows a great deal of steric congestion from the six phenyl groups. In order to isolate this isomer, the mode of synthesis is important. Thus the synthesis begins with a high-valent metal halide to insure complexation of the sterically rigid phosphine (eq 8). Concurrent reduction with a

 $MoCl_4(MeCN)_2 \xrightarrow{1. Sn/HgCl_2} Mo(tdpme)Cl_3$ (8) 2. tdpme

mild reducing agent then lowers the oxidation to the observed product. When this discovery is joined with the facile synthesis of chiral $MeC[CH_2P(Ph)(R)]_3$ and tripod ligands with three different donor groups $[MeC(CH_2PR_2)(CH_2PR'_2)(CH_2PR''_2)]$, chiral com-

plexes of the type fac-Mo{MeC[CH₂P(Ph)(R)]₃}(CO)₃ and Mo{MeC(CH₂PR₂)(CH₂PR'₂)(CH₂PR''₂)}(CO)₃ can be generated, respectively.^{97,98}

The podal ligand (1,1,1-tris(dimethylphosphino)-methyl)ethane [MeC(CH₂PMe₂)₃] forms *fac* complexes with chromium halides. In addition one is able to isolate Cr[MeC(CH₂PMe₂)₃]₂ (eq 9). This species is thermo-

 $Cr[MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_{3]2}Cl_2 \xrightarrow{Na/Hg} Cr[MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_{3]2} (9)$

chromic and changes from yellow to orange when it is heated. 99

Although no reactions were studied, treatment of $Cr[MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_3]Cl_3$ with LiHBEt₃ gives {HCr-[MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_3]_2}BEt_4. The actual structure is between a regular trigonal antiprism and trigonal prismatic which allows the hydrogen atom to be easily deprotonated to give $Cr[MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_3]_2$. The reverse protonation of $Cr[MeC(CH_2PMe_2)_3]_2$ was not possible.¹⁰⁰

Since phosphites have been used in some homogeneous catalytic systems, their introduction as podand ligands has generated considerable interest. The phosphite systems tend to be less electron donating than the phosphine analogs. The stereoelectronic control has generated *fac* isomer **35**.¹⁰¹



Norman used a template approach to make the *fac*polyphosphinemolybdenum complex **36** (Scheme 9).¹⁰²

Scheme 9



Here the central metal atoms holds the ligands in place for *fac* coordination, although the 12-membered ring is large enough to encapsulate the metal atom. A long

sought after six-coordinated polyphosphine complex (37) was recently prepared as an air stable solid (Scheme 10).¹⁰³

Scheme 10



Polyphosphines related to bis(diphenylphosphino)methane (dppm), 1,2-bis(diphenylphosphino)ethane (dppe), and 1,1,2-tris(diphenylphosphino)ethane (tppe) have been introduced by McFarlane.^{104,105} They form complexes with chromium, molybdenum, and tungsten in five different bonding modes. The tridentate example is shown below (38). The analog 1,1,2-tris-(diphenylphosphino)ethene (tppee) (39) forms only bidentate complexes.



Balch also observed that bis[(diphenylphosphino)-methyl]phenylphosphine [PhP(CH₂PPh₂)₂] only formsa bidentate boat chelate structure to a single metalatom represented in 42; the unoccupied phosphorusorbital can then coordinate to other metals.⁸⁸ A similarobservation was made in the cases of 24 and 25.



The potentially tridentate ligand bis[(di-tert-butylphosphino)methyl]methylphosphine [MeP(CH₂P^t-Bu₂)₂] also acts only bipodal when treated with Mo(CO)₄(NBD) (NBD = norbornadiene) or Mo(CO)₃-(C₇H₈) (C₇H₈ = cycloheptatriene) to give Mo[MeP-(CH₂P^tBu₂)₂](CO)₄. In contrast to 42, the central phosphorus atom coordinates to the metal resulting in four-membered rings with one ^tBu₂P-unit dangling.¹⁰⁶

Stepwise addition of diphenylphosphine to a coordinated phenyldivinylphosphine was used by Keiter¹⁰⁷ to obtain monodentate complexes of potentially polydentate phosphine ligands¹⁰⁸ (Scheme 11).

Angelici¹⁰⁹ has investigated the heats of protonation to quantify the basicities of monodentate and of tridentate phosphine tungsten carbonyl complexes. Scheme 11



There is a remarkable decrease in basicity in the fac complex W(tdpme)(CO)₃ compared to fac-W(etp)-(CO)₃¹¹⁰ because the protonated W(tdpme)(CO)₃ structure is forced to adopt an unstable geometry by the restrictive tdpme. Thus the flexible tridentate etp is more basic than tdpme. Monodentate phosphines^{111,112} are less basic than the flexible polyphosphine etp but more basic than tdpme, at least where protonation reactions are involved. A comparison with cone angles suggests that steric effects also contribute to basicity. These physicochemical results will set the stage for the better design of ligands that will influence the electron density on the metal atom.

Polyhydride complexes of tungsten can be synthesized by reacting WCl₄(PPh₃)₂·CH₂Cl₂ with PhP(CH₂-CH₂PPh₂)₂, PhP(C₆H₄·o-PPh₂)₂ and tdpme to give WCl₄L. Treatment with LiAlH₄ results in WH₆L's which are classical polyhydrides with no η^2 -H₂ ligands. With triphenylsilane WH₆PhP(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂ can be converted into the silyl pentahydride complex WH₅-(SiPh₃)PhP(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂. However, protonation of WH₆L with HBF₄ gave [WH_{7-2x}(η^2 -H₂)_xL]^{+.113}

When Mo[PhP($CH_2CH_2PPh_2$)₂]Cl₃ is treated with NaSeC₆H₂Mes₃-2,4,6 in the presence of oxygen, a molybdenum(IV) oxo-selenolato complex is obtained 45¹¹⁴ (Scheme 12). Although the reaction starts out as





a *mer* complex, the "steric pressure" of the podand keeps the coordination geometry virtually intact so that there is a reaction site for adventitious oxygen to give the final product.

Polyphosphine complexes of molybdenum were synthetically explored by King,^{30,81,115,116} but very little reaction chemistry was performed. Stelzer, on the other hand used a stepwise approach to prepare 45 and 46 (Scheme 13).^{117,118} The metal behaved like a template



so that the ligand could be synthesized in an organized fashion around the metal.

In early investigations George observed that reactions (eq 10) could be performed on the N_2 ligands that were coordinated to a polyphosphine complex.¹¹⁹ Later

2 trans-Mo(ttp)(N₂)₂PPh₃
$$\xrightarrow{\text{HBr}}$$

2 NH₄Br + 3 N₂ + 2 PPh₃ + 2 Mo(ttp)Br₃ (10)
.

$$MoCl_{3}(THF) + ttp$$
 $Na/Hg, N_{2} \rightarrow Mo(ttp)(N_{2})_{2}L$ (11)
L = Phosphine

Dahlenburg^{120,121} used metal reduction methods to prepare similar polyphosphine molybdenum complexes (12). The polyphosphine complex was determined to be *mer* and the two nitrogen ligands occupy *trans* positions. A trisnitrogen species could not be isolated. Dahlenburg¹²² and Pietsch prepared the molybdenum complex (47) and illustrated its reactivity with carbon dioxide (Scheme 14).

Scheme 14

mer-Mo(dmppmp)Cl₃ + Na + PMe₃
$$\xrightarrow{N_2}$$
 Mo(dmppmp)(N₂)₂PMe₃
47
 \downarrow CO₂
Mo(dmppmp)(CO₃)(CO) \leftarrow PMe₃ Mo(dmppmp)(CO₃)(CO)PMe₃
49
48

King's classic papers on the synthesis of podal ligands expanded the scope of polyphosphine-metal complex chemistry.^{81,115,116} The hexatertiary phosphine 1,1,4,4tetrakis[2-(diphenylphosphino)ethyl]-1,4-diphosphabutane {[(Ph)₂PCH₂CH₂]₂PCH₂CH₂P[CH₂CH₂P-(Ph)₂]₂} readily forms carbonyl complexes **50**. No complexes were observed where the ligand acted as a hexadentate monometallic species as in **51**. The CH₂-CH₂ bridge atoms are too short to allow bonding to a single metal atom. No reactions of the complex were studied.



M = Cr, Mo, W

Stanley¹²³ has taken the hexaphosphine system, $(Et_2-PCH_2CH_2)_2PCH_2P(CH_2CH_2PEt_2)_2$ (eHTP) and treated it with $M(CO)_6$ (M = Cr, Mo, W). Complex 52 is structurally comparable to those observed by King with ethylene bridges between the phosphorus atoms.



In contrast to similar chromium complexes, Dahlenburg¹²⁴ observed that MoCl₃[MeP(CH₂CH₂CH₂- PMe_{2}_{2} when treated with Li underwent C-H intramolecular insertion in the presence of $Me_{3}P$ (eq 12).

$$Mo(dmppmp)Cl_{3} \xrightarrow{Li/PMe_{3}} Mo(H)(CH_{2}PMe_{2})(dmppmp)PMe_{3}$$
(12)

A related type of reaction was reported by Stanley.¹²⁵ When tungsten carbonyl is heated with (eHTP) one of the (diethylphosphino)ethyl arms is lost to form a pentaphosphine ligand (53). In addition an intramolecular C-H metalation takes place (Scheme 15).

Scheme 15



The photochemical reactivity of the eHTP complexes varies from $Cr_2(eHTP)(CO)_{10}$ to $Mo_2/W_2(eHTP)(CO)_{6}$.¹²⁶ Photolysis of the chromium complex in CH_2Cl_2 gives air stable, *mer*- $Cr_2(eHTP)Cl_6$ (54) while the tungsten and molybdenum carbonyl produces a chlorinated carbonyl (55).



The stereochemistry of the tetraphosphine $[CH_2P-(CH_2PPh_2)]_2$ is governed by the ethylene bridge which does not allow all four phosphine groups to be coordinated to one metal center. In cases where binuclear complexes are formed the metal atoms are not juxtaposed (Scheme 16).¹²⁷

Scheme 16



The new tetratertiary phosphine ligand $[CH(CH_2-PPh_2)_2]_2$ has been synthesized but there is little stereochemical control over the formation of 57 or 58 type complexes.¹²⁸ Most derivatives with the early transition metals are of type 57 although type 59 are obtained with an uncoordinated donor atom (Scheme 17). Presumably the small number of methylene groups in the chains offer little structural flexibility.

For the $Mo_2X_2L_2$ system (X = e.g. Cl) up to 13 isomers are possible. When the ligands L are four separate monophosphines only the isomer where the bulky

Scheme 17



phosphine groups are far from each other has been found. The stereochemistry of the linear tetraphosphine $Ph_2PCH_2CH_2P(Ph)CH_2CH_2P(Ph)CH_2CH_2PPh_2$ is prearranged to coordinate molybdenum in such a way that another of the 13 isomers can be isolated.^{129–131} Here the short separation between donor atoms most likely influences metal-metal bond formation.



4. Manganese, Technetium, and Rhenium

Heterobimetallic clusters have been synthesized by taking advantage of the small steric constraints of the ligand HC(PMe₂)₃. When Re₂(CO)₁₀(μ -H)(μ -C₆H₁₀) was treated with this ligand the binuclear rhenium complex 61 was obtained in good yields. Further reaction of this material with [IrCl(COD)]₂ (COD = cyclooctadiene) gave 62 and not a polynuclear cluster as intended.¹³²



62

Obviously there is much more to be studied about the stereochemical control exerted by small podal phosphines to generate metal cluster compounds from monomeric units.

Ellermann^{133,134} has shown that $Mn_2(CO)_{10}$ and tdpme undergo a disproportionation to give the products shown in Scheme 18, which basically amount to "cluster" fragmentation.

On the other hand a new complex with the ligand tdpme was synthesized with a rhenium atom coordinated to six terminal hydrogen atoms and linked to a second rhenium atom by three hydride bridges.^{135,136} The rigid stereochemical control of the ligand and small

Scheme 18



hydrogen atoms probably influence the polyhydride composition of complex 67. All of the H atoms are fluxional.



The ligand tdpme can be used to make a *fac*-Re-(tdpme)X₃ complex, which can be converted to the polyhydride, Re(tdpme)H₅¹³⁷⁻¹³⁸ (Scheme 19). When

Scheme 19



this is heated a hydride-bridged cluster 73 is formed.

The easier deprotonation of the tetrahydridorhenium cation [Re(tdpme)(H)₄L]⁺ (L = MeCN, 'BuNC, xylylNC) compared to their monophosphine analogs indicates a nonclassical structure of the hydride ligands. This is also consistent with the easy conversion of Re-(tdpme)H₅ to the hydrido species Re(tdpme)H₃ which in the absence of a ligand L forms the dirhenium polyhydride Re₂(tdpme)₂H₄.¹³⁷

Complex 69 shows enhanced thermal reactivity, which is a function of the fac stereochemical control of the ligand. Thus the hydrogen atoms in the rhenium dimer are readily fac coordinated like the ligand.

The more powerful hydriding agent LiAlH₄ forms the optimum Re(tpdme)H₇ complex 74 (Scheme 20). The seven "soft" hydride ligands coordinated to the rhenium atom create a "soft" metal center which competes with the "soft" donor phosphine ligand. Thus Scheme 20



one of the "soft" donor phosphines of the tripod ligand is readily replaced.¹³⁹

Linear polyphosphines like PhP(CH₂CH₂CH₂PCy₂)₂ (ttpcy) can be used to synthesize molecular hydrogen complexes 77 by protonation of Re(ttpcy)H₅¹⁴⁰ (Scheme 21). The complex shows a meridional coordination of

Scheme 21



the phosphine but no substitution reactions readily occur presumably because of the unusually long H–H bond distance of the η^2 -H₂ ligand. Similar results were reported for the hexahydridorhenium complex stabilized by etp¹⁴¹ which makes the unusual properties of these hydride complexes independent of the substituents on the phosphorus atoms.

Reactions of Re(ttpcy)H₅ and Re(ttp)H₅ [ttp = PhP(CH₂CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂] are known with respect to acetylene (Scheme 21) (78).¹⁴²

Polyphosphines have enabled Wojcicki¹⁴³ to prepare hydrido oxo complexes as potential model systems for catalyzed reactions of H₂O, O₂, and peroxides. Examples of reactions of [Re(ttpcy)(η^2 -H₂)H₄]SbF₆ (77) with CO, SO₂, and isocyanides are summarized in Scheme 22. The *mer* coordinating action of the

Scheme 22



polyphosphine serves to increase electron density on the metal atom, and the stereocontrol of the ligand offers coordination sites for chemical reactivity. The reactions with CO are particularly interesting because a CO_2 adduct could be part of the reaction scheme.

The tripodal tetradentate np_3 interacts with MnI_2 to form 84, which is moderately stable in air. The structure is half-way between a trigonal bipyramid and a tetrahedron.¹⁴⁴



5. Iron, Ruthenium, and Osmium

Generally tris(diphenylphosphino)methane [HC- $(PPh_2)_3$] promotes the spontaneous assembly of transition metals as clusters, or it will stabilize already formed clusters, but with iron it coordinates to a single transition metal (85, Scheme 23).^{86,145} When the

Scheme 23



sterically constrained $HC(PPh_2)_3$ ligand is treated with preformed metal clusters, the cluster bonds remain intact since all the metal atoms are within the donor influence of the phosphorus atoms.¹⁴⁶ Two of the many products 86 and 87 are shown in Scheme 24.

Scheme 24

Ru₃(CO)₁₂ + HC(PPh₂)₃



More recently $\operatorname{Ru}_3(\operatorname{CO})_{12}$ has been treated with the sterically smaller $\operatorname{HC}(\operatorname{PMe}_2)_3$ to give a capped cluster $\operatorname{Ru}_3\{\eta^3\operatorname{-}\operatorname{HC}(\operatorname{PMe}_2)_3\}(\operatorname{CO})_6(\mu\operatorname{-}\operatorname{CO})_3$ comparable to $\operatorname{Ru}_3(\operatorname{CO})_6(\mu\operatorname{-}\operatorname{CO})_3\{\operatorname{MeSi}(\operatorname{Pn}Bu)_2\}_3$. The product however is not reactive to substitution or addition reactions with phosphines, olefins, or isocyanides. Even thermal or photochemical interaction with hydrogen failed. The ruthenium cluster did interact with hexafluorophosphoric acid and [Au(\operatorname{Ph}_3\operatorname{P})]O_3\operatorname{SCF}_3. The major reason

Control of Transition Metal Complexes

for this lack of reactivity is the envelope effect that the ligand has on the metal coordination sphere.⁸⁹

When the ligand spatial groups are extended by the introduction of methylene groups, the steric requirements are still rigid and there is some distortion in the *fac* complexes. This forces other co-ligands to occupy additional coordination sites. Such is the case for low-valent iron which forms a hydrido-bridged dimer $88.^{22,147,148}$



The course of the reaction is sometimes dependent upon the steric requirements of the groups attached to phosphorus and to the particular anion which is used (Scheme 25). For example with $Fe(BF_4)_2$ the borohy-

Scheme 25



dride fragment remains attached to the iron. One could envision that BH_3 simply takes the place of an iron tdpme moiety in 88.

When the apical carbon atom in these podands is replaced by the larger silicon atom as in MeSi(CH₂-PMe₂)₃, the resultant metal complexes can metalate certain substrates.¹⁴⁹ The larger stereochemical control of the ligand and the added electron density on the metal atom, contribute to electron rich coordination sites for the type of intermolecular metalation (Scheme 26). The formation of the carbonate complex **92** is

Scheme 26



unusual and only occurs under pressure. Adventitious moisture and oxygen under pressure is the most likely source of the extra oxygen atom.

The rigid steric requirements, small apical carbon atom, and increased electron density of tdpme complexed to ruthenium also promote extranuclear attack on coordinated carbon monoxide¹⁵⁰ (Scheme 27). The high values of the CO stretching frequencies suggest that coordinated CO is attacked nucleophilicly by water.



The intermediate in the reaction is $[Ru(CO_2H)(CO)_2-(tdpme)]^+$, a coordinated carboxylic acid which loses CO_2 . A similar reaction occurs with hydride ion, but the intermediate here is a metalloformate.

X-ray molecular structures of the complexes with tdpme show that this phosphine has three 90° bite angles and caps a triangular face of the octahedron with a *fac* stereochemistry; recall that PhP(CH₂CH₂CH₂-PPh₂)₂ is *mer*. All three of the remaining coordination sites of a *facial*, octahedral MP₃ are *trans* to phosphorus, while only one remaining site is *trans* to phosphorus in the *mer* structure. Since the phosphorus atoms have a high *trans* influence, there is greater reactivity in the *fac* series.¹⁵¹ This is illustrated in Scheme 28.



Solvento complexes and mixed solvent species of tripod ligands can be made by Cl⁻ abstraction with Ag⁺. Reactions of the solvento species with H⁻ are not the same as those with Cl^{-152,153} (Scheme 29).

Scheme 29



Polyarsine complexes of ruthenium with coordinated acetonitrile are reduced by borohydrides to give a bisamine hydride complex. In contrast $[Ru(tdpme)-(MeCN)_3]^{2+}$ is only reduced to the ruthenium hydride borohydride ion; no reduction of the coordinated nitrile occurs (Scheme 30).¹⁵⁴ The different chemical reactivity

Scheme 30



in the two compounds is related to the differences in the *trans* effect of the two tripodal ligands.

The tripodal ligand $N(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_3$ (np₃) is potentially tetradentate and forms complexes of the type 105 and 106. The donor atoms nominally can occupy



four sites on the metal atom but the stereochemical control is such that the coordination sphere can be expanded by one other ligand site. This gives a trigonal-bipyramidal or square-pyramidal form. The metal ion electronic configuration can sometimes override the stereochemistry influence. Thus Fe(II) can exhibit tetradentate^{23,155,156} trigonal-bipyramidal derivatives or hexadentate ones (107 and 108, respectively).



Complexes of $N(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_3$ (np₃) have been studied extensively by Sacconi, but few reactions were recorded.^{22,157-161} Complex [Fe(np₃)Br]PF₆ (109) which is a typical example of this series, is five coordinate from X-ray molecular structural data:



The series of M(II) cis-hydride- η^2 -dihydrogen compounds with the formula [M(pp₃)(η^2 -H₂)H]BPh₄ (M = Fe,¹⁶² Ru,¹⁶³ Os¹⁶⁴) display a similar trend in their properties down the iron group triad compared to the trans-hydride- η^2 -dihydrogen complexes [ML₂(η^2 -H₂)H]⁺ [L = Ph₂PCH₂CH₂PPh₂ (dppe), Et₂PCH₂CH₂PEt₂ (depe)].¹⁶⁵ Thus the metal-dihydrogen bond strength increases in the order Ru < Fe < Os while the H-H interaction decreases.



However, the pp₃ complexes are more stable than the corresponding dppe and depe compounds. Due to the stereochemistry of the polyphosphine pp₃, the η^2 dihydrogen and hydride ligands are forced in mutual *cis* positions which experience a stabilizing overlap between the filled M-H σ -orbital and the empty σ^*_{H-H} (attractive "cis effect").^{166,167} This is also in agreement with a higher fluxionality found for the pp₃ complexes compared to the dppe and depe derivatives. Inelastic neutron scattering experiments reveal that $d_r(M) - \sigma^*$ -(H₂) back-donation is stronger in the iron complex than in the ruthenium derivative.¹⁶⁸ The different metal-dihydrogen bond interactions in 110-112 is reflected in their behavior as catalyst precursors (see below).

The neutral dihydride complex Ru(etp)(L)H₂ (L = PMe₂Ph, P(OCH₂)₃CEt) which adopts an octahedral structure with the triphosphine coordinated in a *fac* way changes to *mer* upon protonation. This makes it possible for the η^2 -dihydrogen ligand to occupy a *trans* position to the high *trans*-influence terminal hydride.¹⁶⁹

As in the iron complex shown in Scheme 31 the increased electron density allows polyhydrogen compound 114 to form.¹⁷⁰





Since Dahlenburg has shown that the ruthenium tdpme complex will metalate hydrocarbons, the more electron-rich tetradentate compounds should behave similarly.¹⁷¹ The X-ray molecular structure of *cis*-Ru- $(Me_3P)_4H_2$ and Ru{P(CH₂CH₂CH₂PMe₂)₃H₂ was determined in order to understand the differences and relationships between monodentate and chelating phosphines with respect to stereochemical control of hydrocarbon metalation reactions. Thus the steric encumbrance in the trimethylphosphine complex is greater than in the triphos complex. This is perhaps a deciding factor in making *cis*-(Me₃P)₄Ru⁰ undergo spontaneous cyclometalation.¹⁷² Scheme 32 summarizes these reactions with a tetraphosphine ligand.

Scheme 32



In a similar comparative study, Dahlenburg^{173,174} has noted the interesting differences between ruthenium and iron in the hydrocarbon metalation reaction with fac stereochemical control of the metal geometry in Scheme 33. The larger ruthenium atom does not undergo intramolecular cyclometalation of the coordinated phosphine ligand. Although no structural data



specifically exists, there is less steric congestion around the ruthenium atom. This normally tends to disfavor intramolecular metalation.¹⁷⁵ When the iron compound **120** is treated with CO₂, the carbonate Fe(O₂CO)[P(CH₂-CH₂CH₂PMe₂)₃] is formed along with CO and hydrogen.

One of the donor groups is released when 122 (Scheme 34) is treated with a donor ligand. This can be the

Scheme 34



result of stereochemical control or most likely from electronic influences of the new ligand. It can allow for synthetic and reaction flexibility. $^{176-179}$

Since most of the polyphosphines enhance the electron density on the metal atom, supplemental bonding to a main group metal system can be observed. One of the first examples of this is illustrated in Scheme 35.¹⁸⁰ Morris¹⁸¹ expanded the chemistry of polyphos-

Scheme 35



phine-stabilized ruthenium complexes and synthesized the hydrogen complex 128 (Scheme 36). The reaction with BH_{4^-} must be done under hydrogen gas or the borohydride adduct 129 will be obtained.

Scheme 36



The *mer* stereochemical control of the linear tridentate MeP(CH₂PMe₂)₂ on metal carbonyl complexes like $Fe_2(CO)_9^{182}$ is directed toward compounds that reflect cluster building products and linear adducts (Scheme 37). The more sterically hindered ligand MeP(CH₂P^t-

Scheme 37



 $Bu_2)_2$ does not react with $Fe_2(CO)_9$ under the same reaction conditions. 106

Meek attempted to compare the chemistry of chelating ruthenium hydrides with their monophosphine analogs. He found that $Ru(ttpcy)H_4$ and Ru(ttpcy)-(H)Cl are similar to $Ru(PPh_3)_3H_4$ and $Ru(PPh_3)_4H_2$ in their reactions with olefins. However, 2-vinylpyridine formed an interesting vinyl metalated complex with $Ru(ttpcy)H_4^{183}$ (Scheme 38).

Scheme 38



Meek¹⁸⁴ used stereochemical control of the linear polyphosphine ttpcy to obtain the dihydrogen complex 134. The hydrogen atoms interact with substrates as a dihydrogen complex and as a metal hydride. Thus carbon dioxide insertion occurs to form a bidentate formate ligand. Carbon monoxide reacts irreversibly to form a six-coordinate dihydride and dihydrogen can be displaced by nitrogen to form a nitrogen dihydride complex. The carbonyl groups in Ru(ttpcy)(CO)₂ are oxidized by oxygen and the carbonate complex 137 is formed. When Ru(ttp)(CO)₂ is treated with oxygen an uncharacterizable material is obtained.¹⁸⁵



The stereochemical control exhibited by ttpcy in earlier reactions prompted the investigation of forming carbon-carbon bonds with acetylenic reagents shown in Schemes 39 and 40.¹⁸⁶ For example Ru(ttpcy)(H)Cl

Scheme 39





134 + PhC≈CH



reacts with 1,4-diphenylbutadiyne to give the syn, cis insertion product 139a. This dissolves in polar solvents to give the anti,mer isomer 139b.¹⁸⁷ Most of the reactions are typical of metal-coordinated ligands except for Ru(ttpcy)H₄ (134) which interacts with two molecules of phenylacetylene to form a coordinated ligand.

A more detailed description of the less hindered ttp ruthenium chemistry is depicted in Scheme 41. For example the more hindered ttpcy ligand gives soluble ruthenium dichloride complexes, whereas the less hindered ttp ligand forms an insoluble material. An attempt to make a dihydrogen complex like 134 by using NaBH₄ gave a borohydride adduct (144) (Scheme 41). This is often the case when hydrogen is not used in the reaction. An attempt to displace BH₃ from 144 with



the Lewis base donor $P(OPh)_3$ resulted in a substitution reaction followed by orthometalation of the phosphite 148.¹⁸⁸



Complexes of the Ru(CO)₂ moiety with PhP(CH₂-CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂ and PhP(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂ interact the same way with many substrates but the final stereochemistry is different. The ligands PhP(CH₂CH₂CH₂-PPh₂)₂ prefer *mer* arrangements, while PhP(CH₂CH₂CH₂-PPh₂)₂ prefers a *fac*-coordinated octahedral complex. This is undoubtedly because of the smaller bite angle in the latter ligand.^{185,189} The reactions shown in Scheme 42 exhibit these differences.

Scheme 42



Some oxidative addition reactions with $PhP(CH_2-CH_2CH_2PCy_2)_2$ are displayed in Scheme 43. The *mer* stereochemistry predominates in the final product. These air-stable complexes are labile low-spin d⁶ materials.^{153,190}

Meek^{189,191} has reported that the structure of the complex $\operatorname{Ru}(\operatorname{ttpcy})\operatorname{Cl}_2$ is dependent on the polarity and coordinating ability of the solvent. In nonpolar solvents i.e. $\operatorname{C}_6\operatorname{H}_6$ the *mer* and *fac* are present but in halogenated solvents the *fac* form predominates. In contrast to the ttpcy ligand with its sterically encumbered cyclohexyl groups, the polyphosphine PhP(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂ (etp)

Scheme 43



with one less methylene group and thus less flexibility acts as a bidentate ligand in 155 with one phosphorus atom of each ligand uncoordinated.^{192,193}



meso- and *rac-*tetraphos iron and osmium complexes 156 and 157 allowed Morris to probe the stereochemical control of hydrogen atom exchange with dihydrogen. Thus the *meso* complex holds the H and H₂ ligands far apart and prevents exchange. Stereocontrol in the *rac* complex forces the H and H₂ ligands in the *cis* position and encourages exchange.¹⁹⁴



The linear tetraphosphaalkane Me₂P[CH₂]₃PMe-[CH₂]_nPMe[CH₂]₃PMe₂ forms diamagnetic complexes,¹⁹⁵ e.g. 158, by stereochemically coordinating to the metal in a *mer* fashion. In contrast the hexaphosphine (Et₂PCH₂CH₂)₂PCH₂P(CH₂CH₂PEt₂)₂ (eHTP) gives the binuclear complex [Fe₂Cl₂(eHTP)]²⁺ which is cleaved by CO, and an iron chloride moiety is released to form mononuclear 159 with dangling phosphorus donor ligands.¹⁹⁶



A mixture of fac and mer isomers arise from the ligand PhP(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂, because of the relatively short methylene chain. When the total chain length is increased, structural data on Ph₂PC₂H₄P(Ph)C₂H₄P-(Ph)C₂H₄PPh₂ iron complexes show that all four phosphorus atoms can coordinate to the metal atom under special conditions.¹⁹⁷

An interesting polyphosphine of ferrocene 160 has been synthesized but no reactions have been reported.¹⁹⁸



6. Cobalt, Rhodium, and Iridium

The metal carbonyl compounds of group 9 portray examples of the cluster-forming potential and stereochemical control by sterically small polyphosphine podands. Scheme 44 illustrates that the initial reactions

Scheme 44





of $Rh_4(CO)_{12}$ with tdpme are face capping or fragmentation at different temperatures. The sterically larger ligand tdpme exhibits less control in reactions with Rh_4 - $(CO)_{12}$. At -60 °C face capping of the rhodium tetrahedron occurs followed by heating to isolate the uncoordinated hexarhodium species. However, at room temperature fragmentation of the tetramer is observed with tdpme. Only at low temperatures the tetrarhodium cluster is maintained (Scheme 44). The clusters can be reversibly protonated without decomposition.¹⁹⁹ The tripod ligand HC(PPh_2)₃ only exhibits face capping.²⁰⁰

Tripod, $HC(PPh_2)_3$, with the least steric constraints interacts with rhodium and iridium clusters to give $M_4(CO)_9HC(PPh_2)_3$ compounds which do not decompose at 120 °C in toluene. These can be eventually converted into polyhedral compounds.

In Scheme 45 the construction of a small cluster with $HC(PPh_2)_3$ is displayed albeit with the formation of a

Scheme 45



single metal-metal bond.²⁰¹⁻²⁰³ Thus treatment of a rhodium dicarbonyl compound with $HC(PPh_2)_3$ gives a partially constructed cluster. Addition of further rhodium fragments to increase the size of the cluster was not reported.

Fragmentation of the polyphosphine ligand can occur under certain conditions. When $IrCl(CO)_2(p-CH_3C_6H_4-NH_2)$ is used instead of $Ir_4(CO)_{12}$, a cluster is formed but part of the polyphosphine is cleaved in the process (Scheme 46).²⁰⁴ The tridentate phosphine ligand

Scheme 46



underwent HC-PPh₂ bond cleavage followed by protonation to give dppm (Ph₂PCH₂PPh₂) and PPh₂. The PPh₂ moiety underwent P-Ph bond cleavage leading to μ_3 -PPh and formation of a Ir-Ph bond. The different reaction products in terms of stereocontrol by the polyphosphine are not understood.

Dicobalt octacarbonyl interacts with the tripod ligand $HC(PPh_2)_3$ to give the cluster $Co_4(CO)_9HC(PPh_2)_3^{205}$ (166). This is the same type of behavior observed with 163. The prominent electron-donating character of tripod with its stereocontrol allows the addition of another cobalt carbonyl fragment to the initial Co_2 -(CO)₈. Thus the tripod retards metal-metal bond cleavage without breaking down the cluster, and simultaneously it promotes carbonyl displacement from the apical position (167, Scheme 47).

Scheme 47



Another example of "cluster" formation by sterically small polyphosphine podands is 168,²⁰⁶ although this reaction is not completely general and often depends



upon the metal coordination sphere and reaction conditions.

A highly reactive paramagnetic dimer 170 can be obtained by reduction of a tdpme cobalt complex²⁰⁷⁻²⁰⁹ (Scheme 48). This will form a paramagnetic carbonate

Scheme 48



derivative 169 and a paramagnetic 17-electron allyl complex 171 which is effective in catalytic allylic alkylations.²¹⁰



The stereochemical control of tdpme allows three coordination sites on cobalt to interact with hydroxyl amine to give an $(\eta^2 \text{-} \infty \alpha)$ amine 172 which can be oxidized with oxygen to the cobalt nitrosyl 173 (Scheme 49). The stereochemical control imposed by tdpme is

Scheme 49



tetrahedral around the metal so the nitrosyl group is linear instead of bent. These reactions indicate the forceful stereochemical control by the tdpme ligand which guarantees that open coordination sites will be available for coordinated ligand reactivity.

An additional example of such ligand reactivity that is promoted by a polyphosphine is the aqueous cobalt system and tdpme which interacts with white phosphorus by replacing one of the phosphorus tetrahedra with the stereocontrolled face of the cobalt complex. The lone pair electrons on the phosphorus atoms can be coordinated to transition metal carbonyls 175 or alkylated as in $176^{211,212}$ (Scheme 50). Treatment of Co(tdpme)P₃ with CF₃SO₃H gives [Co(tdpme)P₃H](CF₃-SO₃)₂·(H₅O₂).²¹³ The product consists of a H⁺-bridged Co–P edge, H₃O⁺, and a molecule of water.

A spiro type of polyphosphine ligand gives a podal complex 179 (Scheme 51) with one dangling donor



Scheme 51

 $CO_2(CO)_8 + C(CH_2PPh_2)_4 \longrightarrow [CO(CO)_2(Ph_2PCH_2)_3CCH_2PPh_2][CO(CO)_4]$



arm²¹⁴ by using cobalt octacarbonyl as the starting material. Note that the sterically larger podand does not stabilize cluster formation but rather forms *facially* directed compounds.

The three equivalent *cis* positions which are generated when the *facial* tripod ligand tdpme is coordinated to an octahedral metal center has made tdpme one of the most popular polyphosphines. Especially with the d⁸ metals rhodium and iridium, a rich chemistry which is relevant to several areas in organometallic chemistry exists. The [M(tdpme)] fragment (M = Rh, Ir) is able to coordinate important reactive ligands such as acyl groups, alkyls, aryls, carbon monoxide, hydrides, and olefins in a stable way and in a large variety of different arrangements and bonding modes. Thus by using tdpme instead of three monophosphines, some reaction intermediates such as the alkyl carbonyl Rh(tdpme)-(CO)R,^{35,215} the carbonyl acyl Rh(tdpme)(CO)(COR)^{35,215} (R = Me, Et, Ph), the dihydride carbonyl [Rh(tdpme)- $(H)_2(CO)$]BPh₄,³⁵ the ethylene ethyl Rh(tdpme)(\tilde{C}_2H_4)- C_2H_5 , 35,216 the dihydride alkyl Ir(tdpme)(H)₂ C_2H_5 , 217 and ethylene dihydride [Ir(tdpme)(H)₂C₂H₄]BPh₄,²¹⁷ and the hydride alkyl carbonyl [Ir(tdpme)(CO)(C₂H₅)H]-BPh₄²¹⁷ could be isolated and characterized.

One of the earliest studies on the complex chemistry of d⁸ metals with the tripodal ligand $MeC(CH_2PPh_2)_3$ was Collman's report.^{218,219} Here the chloro group could be substituted with a variety of anions including azide, and the iridium and rhodium carbonato complexes could be made by oxidation of the coordinated CO ligand (Scheme 52).

More recent examples show that the dihydride $[Ir(tdpme)(H)_2C_2H_4)]^+$ (184a) is in a fast equilibrium

Scheme 52



with its $[Ir(tdpme)(C_2H_5)H]^+$ (184b) isomer via a hydride migration/ β -H elimination process (Scheme 53). The reduction of $[Ir(tdpme)(H)_2C_2H_4)]^+$ with

Scheme 53



R = C₆H₅, CH₂CN, PhC ≡C

NaBH₄ or LiHBEt₃ leads to the dihydride ethyl complex $Ir(tdpme)(H)_2(C_2H_5)$ (18). Ethane but no hydrogen or β -H elimination occurs to form the reactive intermediate [Ir(tdpme)H] (185) upon thermolysis or photolysis of $Ir(tdpme)(H)_2(C_2H_5)$ (18). The geometry which tdpme imposes on the [Ir(tdpme)H] (185) fragment forces frontier orbitals with the appropriate symmetry and energy for insertion into sp³, sp², and sp C-H bonds to be generated. This has been used by Bianchini et al. to study the intermolecular C-H activation reaction at iridium.²²⁰ The π -olefin complex 16 and the vinyl dihydride 186 are observed upon thermolysis of 18 in the presence of ethene. It was concluded that the two products form via different transition states which is in agreement with studies performed on the isoelectronic fragment $[(\eta^5-C_5H_5)IrPMe_3]$.²²¹

Reaction of Rh(tdpme)(C₂H₄)Cl (188) with ethyne in a 1:1 ratio forms [(tdpme)Rh(μ -Cl)(μ - η^2 - η^2 -C₂H₄)-Rh(tdpme)] (189) as brick red crystals while with a metal/ethyne ratio of 1:2 off-white crystals of Rh-(tdpme)(η^2 -C₄H₄)Cl (190) are obtained (Scheme 54).²²² This species is an active catalyst for acetylene cyclotrimerization and functionalization.²²³ The η^4 -benzene complex [Ir(tdpme)(η^4 -C₆H₆)]⁺ (191) could be isolated when rhodium is replaced by iridium.²²⁴ This species

Scheme 54



has allowed one to study the stepwise reduction of the η^4 -coordinated benzene to cyclohexene.²²⁵ The use of tdpme as ligand has enabled the authors to characterize the η^3 -cyclohexadienyl (192), η^4 -cyclohexadiene (193), cyclohex-1-ene-4-yl (194), η^3 -allyl (195), and the 1,3-diyl (196a) and its isomer 196b as intermediates (Scheme 55).

Scheme 55



Triphos MeC(CH₂PPh₂)₃ can confer some extra stability on the multiple hydrides of rhodium and iridium. For example $IrH_3(PPh_3)$ as the *fac* and *mer* complex is stable but the corresponding rhodium complex is not. By using tdpme the rhodium complex is stabilized and interacts with CO to give Rh(tdpme)-(CO)H (209).²²⁶

Some additional examples of reactions with iridium complexes are shown in Scheme 56.²²⁷ The pentaco-

Scheme 56



ordinate complexes in Scheme 56 are trigonal bipyramidal with two phosphorus atoms at the equatorial and one at the axial position. Due to the better π -bonding ability of CO, this group is equatorial and the halogen occupies the apical site.²²⁸

The purpose of the ethylene in 204 is most likely to protect the rhodium site for hydrogen addition to give a trihydride which reacts with acid; hydrogen is released to give 205. The bridged trihydride 206 forms from EtOH and completes the reaction (Scheme 57).^{229,230}

Scheme 57



There is no report on whether ethylene is reduced or not to ethane. Compound **206** is paramagnetic although there is very little temperature variation in its magnetic susceptibility.

Baird²³¹ observed that some complexes with specific ligands could not be made by substitution of CO from $[Rh(tdpme)(CO)_2]PF_6$. Complexes of PPh₃, ethylene, and propylene have to be prepared by displacement of hydrogen:

$$[Rh(tdpme)(CO)H_2]PF_6 \xrightarrow{L} [Rh(tdpme)(CO)L]PF_6 (13)$$

$$L = ethylene, propylene$$

A route to the trimethylrhodium complex is described in eq 14. Rh(tdpme)Me₃ reacts with CO to the acyl CO adduct Rh(tdpme)(CO)COMe.²¹⁵ No ethane but acetone is observed during the reaction. This implies that a phosphine arm of tdpme is decoordinated during the course of the reaction.

$$[Rh(tdpme)(CO)_2]PF_6 \xrightarrow{Cl_2} [Rh(tdpme)Cl_2]PF_6 \xrightarrow{MeLi} Rh(tdpme)Me_3 (14)$$

When $[Rh(tdpme)(CO)_2]PF_6$ is treated with MeLi, the nucleophile attacks the CO group to give the acyl product which eliminates acetone after a second attack by MeLi to result in the final product anion²³² (eq 15). The vibration of the stretching frequency of CO is often an indicator of substitution of CO or addition.

Interestingly the complex Rh(tdpme)(CO)Me is inert to MeI, but in the presence of Me₃P it reacts with MeI to form [Rh(tdpme)(CO)(PMe₃)]⁺ and methane, but no ethane. The formation of Rh(η^2 -tdpme)(CO)(PMe₃)-Me was detected but the exact nature of the reaction is still unclear.²³³ The fac-coordinating character of $MeC(CH_2PPh_2)_3$ is instrumental in influencing the formation of metalmetal-bonded compounds,²³⁴ although the rhodiumrhodium bond in the following can be cleaved by specific reagents (Scheme 58). This is similar to the

Scheme 58



cluster-forming capabilities of the smaller podal ligands.

The COD iridium complex 210 was recently prepared and characterized²³⁵ (Scheme 59). The barrier to

Scheme 59



pseudorotation is significantly lower than that observed for $[Ir(PMe_3)_3(COD)]Cl$. The chelating tdpme is responsible for the fast turnstile mechanism in contrast to the Berry pseudorotation which accounts for the high fluxionality of the monodentate counterparts. The structure of $[Ir(tdpme)(COD)]^+$ in the solid state is best described as a distorted trigonal bipyramid, while $[Ir(PMe_3)_3(COD)]^+$ is best represented as square pyramidal with the COD ligand and two PMe₃ groups occupying the basal sites.

Note the different chemistry presented by the COD ligand in this complex compared to the tetradentate one described later by Bianchini (Scheme 66).

The observation that the off-white or pale yellow cishydride alkynyl complexes $[Co(PP_3)(H)(CCR)]^+$ (R = H, Ph, SiMe₃, CMe₃) transform into the corresponding red vinylidene derivatives when a solid sample is heated²³⁶ has led Bianchini and co-workers to develop a molecular solid-gas organometallic chemistry. In the solid-vapor reactions of $[Co(PP_3)(N_2)]BPh_4$ (211) with small organic molecules $(C_2H_2, C_2H_4, CH_2O, MeCHO,$ and CO), N₂ is evolved and 1:1 complexes involving the reagents are formed²³⁷ in high yields (Scheme 60). The stereochemical control of the ligand indicates that all metal centers are accessible to the organic substrate. Fragmentation of the crystals of the precursors is not observed.

The reaction between solid metal complexes and gaseous molecules may be controlled by the restrictive environment of the reactant crystal lattice which leads to a different product distribution compared to the reaction in solution. This has been shown by the treatment of ethyne with the crystals of the η^2 -ethene Scheme 60



dihydride [Ir(tdpme)(H)₂(C₂H₄)]BPh₄ (184) which when carried out in solution yields the η^4 -benzene complex (191) and the η^4 -buta-1,3-diene complex 217 while in the solid-gas reaction the products shown in Scheme 61 are observed.²³⁸

Scheme 61



A reversible exchange of the H₂ and N₂ above 65 °C takes place when a stream of H₂ or N₂ gas is passed over crystals of $[Co(PP_3)(N_2)]^+$ and $[Co(PP_3)(H_2)]^+$, respectively.²³⁹ X-ray studies reveal that the colorless classical dihydride **219** or the pink-red nonclassical dihydrogen complex **220** is formed depending on the nature of the counterion (Scheme 62). When **219** is

Scheme 62



dissolved the colorless classical dihydride tautomerizes into the pink-red η^2 -dihydrogen complex. The structural difference between the [Co(PP₃)] fragments in the BPh₄- and PF₆-salts were traced back to the opening of the *trans*-P-Co-P angles.

With the ethylene dihydride complex [Ir(tdpme)- $(C_2H_2)(H)_2$]BPh₄ (184) as the precursor the solid-gas hydrogenation of ethylene can be performed catalytically.²⁴⁰ A steady-state condition at 60 °C could be maintained for several days. On the basis of experimental evidence a mechanism has been proposed which is shown in Scheme 63.

Scheme 63



The reaction of benzo[b]thiophene with the η^4 benzene complex [Ir(tdpme)(C₆H₆)]BPh₄ (191) leads to the dissociation of benzene followed by the insertion of the [Ir(tdpme)]⁺ fragment into the C-S bond of benzo[b]thiophene forming [Ir(tdpme)(η^2 -C,S-C₈H₆S)]-BPh₄ (226) (Scheme 64).²⁴¹ The yields of 90% can be

Scheme 64



improved to 100% when the reaction components are heated as a solid-solid mixture instead of refluxing a THF solution. Treatment of **226** with H₂ in either the solid state or THF quantitatively affords Ir(tdpme)-(H)₂(o-S(C₆H₅)C₂H₅) (**227**) which is completely converted to $Ir(tdpme)(H)Cl_2$ (**228**) and 2-ethylbenzenethiol by the protonolysis with an excess of gaseous HCl in CD₂Cl₂.

The solid-gas chemistry outlined above demonstrates the ability of organometallic fragments which are stabilized by tripodal phosphine ligands to assist in heterogeneous reactions. It was found that in certain cases the nature of the counterion is important for the activity of the metal complexes.

Recently the cyclohexane frame was introduced as a backbone in tripodal phosphine ligands (Scheme 65).

Scheme 65



The complexation behavior of these ligands is not only a function of the bite angle but also depends on the flexibility of the cyclohexane ring and the specific *cis,cis* arrangement of the phosphine functional groups. The complexation of **229** to the Rh–Cl fragment resulted in an octahedral environment at the metal.²⁴²

In solution the compound forms an oligomer (232). In spite of the higher flexibility of 230 only two phosphine groups are coordinated to the metal center in 233, while the third remains noncoordinated.²⁴³ In both complexes an intramolecular C-H metalation takes place resulting in the oxidative addition of a ring methylene C-H bond to the metal. In contrast the tripodal ligand 231 is able to coordinate all three phosphine groups to one metal center resulting in either trigonal bipyramidal or octahedral adamantane-type structures 234 and 235.244 The steric constraint of the ligand (tdppcy) does not allow the dissociation of one phosphine arm while the other two remain bonded to the metal. This might be important in developing catalytic systems. The barrier to pseudorotation in tdppcy-stabilized pentacoordinated complexes is lower than in comparable complexes stabilized by tdpme.^{215,244,245}

Complexes of cobalt, rhodium, and iridium have played an important role in understanding the stereochemical control of polyphosphine complexes because the coordination stereochemistry was defined by using factors such as chelate, bite angle, and sterically demanding groups. One of the first such ligands was that of Venanzi²⁴⁶ with the following structure:



The central phosphorus atom forms a complex with the metal so that a trigonal bipyramidal coordination is found.^{247,248} Soon afterward other ligands like the linear polyphosphines $PhP(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_2$ and PhP(CH₂CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂ and tripodal ligands N(CH₂- $(CH_2PPh_2)_2$ for example illustrated that one can vary the ring size and bite angle just by changing the number of CH₂ groups.²⁴⁹ Cobalt complexes of the rare Sb- $(CH_2CH_2CH_2AsMe_2)_3$ were prepared as ionic salts, i.e. [Co{Sb(CH₂CH₂CH₂AsMe₂)₃]ClO₄.²⁵⁰ The ligand P(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₃ more commonly forms trigonalbipyramidal complexes and less commonly squarepyramidal compounds. It can function as a bidentate or tridentate ligand to one metal or bridge two or more other metals.^{251–254} Examples and reactions are shown in eqs 16-18.

$$Co^{2*} + pp_3 + BH_4^{-} \longrightarrow Co(pp_3)H$$
 (16)

 $2 \operatorname{Co}(pp_3)H + 4 HCl \longrightarrow 2 \operatorname{Co}Cl_2 + pp_3 + 3 H_2$ (17)

 $Co(pp_3)Cl + 2 NaBPh_4 + CO \longrightarrow [Co(pp_3)CO]BPh_4$ (18)

Complexes with the ligand tris(2-diphenylphosphino)ethylphosphine and rhodium (pp₃) can be made as follows:²⁵⁵

$$[Rh(COD)Cl]_2 + 2 AgBF_4 \xrightarrow{pp_3/acetone} 2 [Rh(pp_3)(acetone)_4]BF_4 \quad (19)$$

A common podal system which contains nitrogen forms complex 237. In reactions with aquo cations of cobalt, the medium is important since two different series of products hydroxo and aquo are obtained depending on whether EtOH, THF or acetone are used.^{256,257}



Bianchini²⁵⁸ has observed the intermolecular metalation of the COD ligand by 238. In contrast the corresponding rhodium complex orthometalates a C-H bond of the np_3 ligand even in the presence of COD. The tripodal ligands certain confer considerable electron density on the metal for oxidative addition reactions. However the stereochemical control of the ligand must be subtle enough for distinctions to be made between rhodium and iridium (Scheme 66).

Scheme 66



A current use of polyphosphine ligands is in chiral hydrogenation.^{259,260} Such a successful chiral complex of rhodium is **240**.



240

The importance of the interplay between the stereochemical control of the polyphosphine and the nature of the metal center is demonstrated by the *cis*-dihydride and η^2 -dihydrogen complexes of the Co, Rh, and Ir triad with the tripod ligands pp_3 and np_3 (Scheme 67). While the pp₃Co fragment forms a η^2 -dihydrogen complex of C_{3v} symmetry in solution and in the solid state,²⁶¹ the rhodium derivative exists as a *cis*-dihydride complex with pseudo octahedral C_{2v} symmetry in the solid state and in solution below 183 K. At higher temperature the compound rearranges to a trigonal bipyramid of C_{3v} symmetry with a η^2 -dihydrogen ligand.²⁶² The iridium complex maintains the octahedral geometry with the classical dihydride structure in solution and in the solid state.²⁶³ From theoretical studies it was concluded that if a d⁸ ML₄ complex adopts a $C_{3\nu}$ symmetry, H_2 will be nonclassically coordinated as η^2 , otherwise the classical dihydride structure is more stable.²⁶⁴ This is due to the better back-donation from an occupied metal π -orbital to the H₂ σ^* orbital in the latter case. In general the C_{3v} symmetry of d⁸ ML₄ complexes is unstable with respect to the octahedral $C_{2\nu}$ structure. However, the tripodal ligands pp₃ and np_3 are able to compensate for the instability of the $C_{3\nu}$ symmetry by their strong steric requirements which makes the η^2 coordination of H₂ possible. The increase in π -back-donation on going from cobalt to iridium favors the classical bonding mode and thus only

Scheme 67



octahedral dihydride complexes exist. When the central P atom in pp₃ is replaced by a N atom, which delivers more electron density to the metal, the better $M-H_2$ - (σ^*) back-donation results exclusively in octahedral dihydride complexes.²⁶⁵ A direct consequence of the different binding modes of H_2 in the pp₃ MH_2 (M = Co, Rh, Ir) series is their different behavior toward olefins. The cobalt derivative quantitatively isomerizes dimethyl maleate to dimethyl fumarate while the rhodium complex hydrogenates the C-C double bond. The iridium complex does not react with dimethyl maleate at all.

Polyphosphine ligands which impose a square-planar geometry on a d⁸ metal can potentially control metal nitrosyl complexes to adopt bent nitrosyl geometry.^{266,267} Complex 247, however, remains tetrahedral with one of the donor atoms dangling²⁶⁸ and the nitrosyl group is linear (Scheme 68). Most likely the NO group with

Scheme 68



its three electrons overrides the stereochemical control of the polyphosphine.

Scheme 69



When groups other than nitrosyl are used, as shown in Scheme 69 the vacant trigonal-bipyramidal site is readily substituted.²⁶⁹

Linear polyphosphines form a broad spectrum of complexes with group VIII metals. For example, the linear ligand PhP(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂ (etp) constitutes trigonal-bipyramidal complexes with cobalt [Co(etp)L-(CO)]X and [Co(etp)(CO)₂]X while the ligand PhP-(CH₂CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₂ (ttp) prefers the square pyramidal geometry in the complex [Co(ttp)(CO)P(OMe)₃]^{+,270,271}



More recently Kubiak 272 has shown that the coordinated COD in 251 (Scheme 70) can interact with bases



in two different ways. When bases like alkoxides are used the mechanism goes through a *mer* intermediate to form 253, when bases like pyridine are used the *mer* intermediate is not observed. The etp ligand has enough stereochemical control to prevent a Michael-type adduct in the mechanism of forming 253 with bases like pyridine.

Linear polyphosphine coordination complexes will disproportionate carbon dioxide (Scheme 71),^{273,274}

Scheme 71



254

although with bulky groups placed on the ring next to the metal atom the carbon dioxide adducts can undergo insertion reactions²⁷⁵ (Scheme 72).

Scheme 72



Complex 256 readily undergoes substitution with phosphides which in turn can be converted with hydrogen (258) and diazomethane (259) into two types of coordinated phosphines^{276,277} (Scheme 73).

Scheme 73



Dahlenburg also showed that the iridium complex 260 was easily prepared²⁷⁸ and underwent reactions with CO to give 261 and with HCl to give 262. Dahlenburg also observed that ortho-metalated iridium complexes will form chelates^{279–282} (Scheme 74).

Scheme 74



The electron-rich chelating triphosphine ligand $PhP(CH_2CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_2$ occupies three of four coordination sites in square-planar rhodium and iridium complexes (263).²⁸³ By variation of the fourth coordination position with different anionic ligands, the *cis* and *trans* influences have been studied.^{284,285}



With the more hindered podand, $PhP(CH_2CH_2CH_2-PCy_2)_2$, only oils could be isolated. The meridional stereochemistry of the ligands and electron-releasing character of the phosphines make the OH group basic enough to interact with a variety of organic acids and SO₂.

Some of the stereochemical aspects of these rhodium complexes are discussed in the ref 268. Iridium also forms *mer* octahedral complexes, and because the phenyl group on the apical carbon is syn or anti to the chloride ligand, diastereomers can be obtained.^{286–288}



Linear polyphosphines with small bite angles like $PhP(CH_2PPh_2)_2$ form 265^{88} although polynuclear metal derivatives are known.^{289–291}



Carbonyl complexes of rhodium with the same ligand bis(diphenylphosphinomethyl)phenylphosphine (dpmp) are structure sensitive to the anion present. Thus $[Rh_3-(\mu-dpmp)_2(CO)_3X_2][BPh_4]$ loses CO to give $[Rh_3(\mu-dpmp)_2(\mu-CO)(CO)(\mu-X)X][BPh_4]$.²⁹²

The reactions of the metal carbonyls are typical oxidative addition reactions²⁹³ in which cooperativity between the metal atoms is promoted by the stereochemical control of the linear tridentate ligand (Scheme 75). The dihydride **268** is stable in the solid state and in air.

Scheme 75



When the apical atom is replaced by arsenic, a series of mixed metal complexes can be made (271 and 272, Scheme 76). Some are photoluminescent.²⁹⁴

Stanley²⁹⁵ has expanded on the chemistry of the hexatertiary polyphosphine $(Et_2PCH_2CH_2)_2PCH_2CH_2P (CH_2CH_2PEt_2)_2$ (eHTP). With CoCl₂ it gives Co₂Cl₄-(eHTP) **273** which forms a metal carbonyl complex (Scheme 77). The ligand in **273** can undergo trigonal bipyramidal-square planar changes about the cobalt center. When the cation is reduced with sodium naphthalenide the closed mode configuration is formed (**275**).²⁹⁶

Scheme 76





The commercial linear tetraphosphine ligand Ph_2 -PCH₂CH₂P(Ph)CH₂CH₂P(Ph)CH₂CH₂PPh₂ exists as a stereoisomeric mixture. It forms *meso* and *rac* mixtures of iron compounds 156 and 157. An extension of this chemistry to group VIII was attempted in order to prepare bimetallic compounds. Thus when *meso* tetraphos is treated with (COD)Rh(acac) and HBF₄, complex 276 is generated (Scheme 78). Hydrogenation

Scheme 78



of 276 gives 278 which interacts with oxygen to give 277. The corresponding dl isomer to 278 also reacts with oxygen but much faster. Thus stereochemical control governs the kind of isomer that forms from either

the starting *meso* or *dl* tetraphos. This control is reflected in the type of Ph–Ph interactions which occur and demonstrates that small changes in ligand geometry can have profound effects on the coordination chemistry of the complex.²⁹⁷

7. Nickel, Palladium, and Platinum

Small bite angle podal polyphosphines interact with nickel carbonyl compounds in much the same way as octacarbonyldicobalt compounds to form clusters and monometallic derivatives²⁹⁸ (Scheme 79). Thus ster-

Scheme 79



eochemical control of metal synthesis is similar to other metals that have been studied, although attempts to carry the synthesis further to heterometallic complexes by using $HC(PMe_2)_3$ and platinum were not successful.²⁹⁹

Specific studies with platinum and palladium have just recently been initiated, and the major effects of polyphosphines stereochemical control with small bite angles like in $HC(PPh_2)_3$ are not completely clear.³⁰⁰

$MCl_2(THF)_2 + HC(PPh_2)_3$	>	$M(\eta^2 - HC(PPh_2)_3)Cl_2 + 2 THF$	(20)
[M(μ-Cl)(C₂F₅)(THF)]₂ -	+ 2 HC(PPh ₂) ₃	➤ 2 M(n ² -HC(PPh ₂) ₂)(C _a F _a)Cl	(21)

The [Ni(tdpme)]²⁺ fragment is basic enough to cleave white phosphorus and replace one of the phosphorus atoms in the tetrahedral phosphorus cluster (Scheme 80).³⁰¹

Scheme 80



Control of Transition Metal Complexes

The specific ligand $N(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_3$ does not effectively neutralize the positive charge on nickel(II) so that a sterically unhindered target for nucleophilic attack is still present. Thus BH_4^- reduces the nickel atom to Ni⁰. The phenyl groups make somewhat of a cage around the metal atom and thus stereochemically control the chemistry.^{155,209,254,256,302}

A nickel(0) complex with an unusual dimeric structure (284) has been reported with $P(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_3$ as the ligand.³⁰³



The stereochemical rigidity of $MeC(CH_2PPh_2)_3$ with Ni⁰ was used to make a complex of the following haloiminophosphine (ArN=P-X, X = Cl, Br) (Scheme 81). The tripod ligand conferred an extra degree of

Scheme 81



thermal sensitivity to the complex, which was not experienced by other phosphine complexes of the haloiminophosphine.³⁰⁴

The ease with which some of the phosphorus donor atoms in a platinum tdpme complex can be replaced is illustrated in Scheme 82.³⁰⁵ Although one of the podal

Scheme 82



donating arms is removed in the reaction, stereochemical control over the entire complex is still maintained. This again is a decided advantage in forming complexes with the podal polyphosphines.

By careful addition of the reagents, mixed-metal tricoordinate phosphines can be obtained with a tripodal phosphine ligand that has different methylene chain lengths³⁰⁶ (Scheme 83).

The more symmetrical podal phosphine ligand forms the different derivatives shown in Scheme 84.

The complexes Ni{N(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₃}, [Ni{N(CH₂-CH₂PPh₂)₃]H_z]BF₄, and [Co{N(CH₂CH₂PPh₂)₃]BF₄ are rare examples of trigonal-bipyramidal complexes which are stereochemically generated by these podal ligands. Their synthesis is very interesting and is displayed in Scheme 85 with pp₃ that has an apical phosphorus atom.³⁰⁷

Scheme 83





Note that the cyclopropane derivative cannot be initially complexed to the nickel atom, or the reaction will not give the desired product. The only pathway to the podal complex is to introduce a different olefin complex, cyclopropenium ion and polyphosphine.

A solid-state reaction occurs with the nickel podand 294 and CO. The metal hydride has a ν (MH) of 1855 cm⁻¹ which is characteristic of a metal that is electron rich from the tripodal ligand.^{251,252,257,308} When CO is added to the material, the hydrogen atom "tunnels" to form a metal-hydrogen bridge bond³⁰⁹ (Scheme 86).

Scheme 86



The hydrogen atom in the complex above can be replaced by alkyl groups like CH₃, Et, and CH₂Ph, but movement of these groups was not reported. These compounds are very stable to reaction because there is kinetic shielding around the metal atom by the substituents on the phosphorus atom.^{310,311} The same nickel complex interacts with MnI_2 in the manner shown in Scheme 87.³¹²

Scheme 87



Early work with platinum centered on the use of tdpme as a ligand. Specifically Pt^0 complexes showed that only four phosphorus atoms of six were coordinated to platinum. With Pt(II) derivatives, the chelate ring adopts a flexible twist boat configuration.^{313–315}

Complexes with tdpme, ttp, ttpcy, etp, and PhP(CH₂-CH₂PMe₂)₂ as ligands are all bidentate at room temperature, although coordination of the central phosphorus atoms is possible.^{316,317} Later structural work showed that platinum(II) forms complexes in much the same way as nickel. Substitution of the halogen atom in **298** for hydrogen (Scheme 88) occurs

Scheme 88



readily. 318,319 The hydride in 299 is readily replaced with the isolobal AuL+ moiety. 320

Attempts to prepare the Pt⁰ complex with three phosphorus donor atoms was not successful, but the H could be replaced with $SnCl_3^-$ and phosphides after deprotonation of the corresponding secondary phosphine adduct.^{321–324} Similar results have been obtained with nitrogen as the apical atom³²⁵ (Scheme 89).

Nickel, palladium, and platinum complexes of the linear polyphosphine $PhP(CH_2CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_2$ are known.³²⁶ Stelzer observed that the tetraphos derivative formed square-pyramidal complexes with nickel (**304**)³²⁷ (Scheme 90).

When nickel(II) is used as a template, macrocycle 306 can be made^{328,329} (Scheme 91). Some of the macrocycles which have alkyl substituents on the phosphorus atoms have such high ligand fields that the nickel atom cannot be removed with concentrated KCN at 80 °C. However, when phenyl substituents are used the metal can be removed from the complex.³³⁰ Scheme 89



Scheme 90



Scheme 91



Early research on the polyphosphine complexes of palladium showed that compounds of the type M{MeC- $(CH_2PPh_2)_3$ } (M = Pd, P) could exist. The complexes exhibited various types of isomerism.³³¹ Later results revealed that not all of the phosphorus atoms necessarily coordinate to the metal atom (Scheme 92).^{290,332}

Scheme 92



All of these polyphosphines leave a dangling phosphorus atom when they behave as bidentate ligands, but these in turn can form bonds to other metals.⁸⁸



When the methylene chain is lengthened, the boattype coordination with a dangling phosphorus group

Control of Transition Metal Complexes

still predominates. This is particularly the case with the ligands $PhP(CH_2CH_2CH_2Ph_2)_2$, $PhP(CH_2CH_2-PPh_2)_2$, and $PhP(CH_2CH_2PMe_2)_2$. They all form squareplanar complexes with Pt(II) and a dangling phosphine which also exchanges with the bound phosphines.³³³ Mixed-chain complexes can be made with platinum as a template.^{334,335} Thus stereochemical control can be introduced into the complex by varying the number of methylene groups (Scheme 93).

Scheme 93



Linear polyphosphine complexes of palladium will promote electrochemical reduction reactions with carbon dioxide.³³⁶ The nature of the ligand is very important and influences the rate of the reaction. No increase in the rate is found when bulky substituents on the terminal phosphorus atoms are used. It was

$$[Pd(etp)L]^{2+} \xrightarrow{2e^{-}/_{+}H^{+}} [Pd(etp)H]^{+} + L$$
(22)

$$[Pd(etp)H]^{*} \xrightarrow{CO_2} [Pd(etp)CO_2H]^{*}$$
 (23)

$$[Pd(etp)CO_2H]^+ \xrightarrow{L} [Pd(etp)L]^{2+} + CO + H_2O \qquad (24)$$

observed that an increase in the steric bulk on the central phosphorus atom is more important than electronic effects. The bite size of the chelate ring has some impact on the reaction as well. Complexes with donor atoms other than phosphorus are not catalytically active. Certain side reactions produce a bimetallic compound of interest.³³⁷



Interestingly, the same type of complexes with Pt as the central metal atom are not effective catalysts.

Multidonor linear phosphines generate squarepyramidal complexes with palladium³³⁸ (Scheme 94).

Scheme 94



Linear polytetraphosphines form similar squareplanar complexes with nickel as observed with cobalt; *meso* and *rac* forms of **312** are also possible³³⁹ (Scheme 95). These tetradentate materials designed to juxtapose metal atoms have been prepared by Stanley. Although

Scheme 95



these compounds do not have intact metal-metal bonds, the ligands coordinate the metals in a "closed" mode (313).³⁴⁰ Stereochemical design is important here especially with the appended groups on the phosphorus atoms.



313

Stanley has synthesized an interesting mixed-metal complex by using the stoichiometry shown in Scheme 96.^{341,342}

Scheme 96



In an attempt to exert stereochemical control on the synthesis of planar Ni⁰, Pd⁰, and Pt⁰ complexes, Verkade introduced the tetratertiary phosphine ligand [CH- $(CH_2PPh_2)_2$]₂. However, there are not enough backbone carbon atoms to enable the ligand to bind all four phosphorus atoms to one metal center (**315**). The bimetallic complex **316** is obtained instead. Since the basic stereochemical control has been shown to be operative, these results offer the opportunity to form future heterobimetallic derivatives.³⁴³



The possibility that tetradentate complexes can be used as optically active catalysts has suggested the synthesis of the derivative in Scheme 97 by using more manageable phosphite derivatives.³⁴⁴ In this case

Scheme 97



stereochemical control of the internal groups allows the synthesis of a rare polyphosphite Pt⁰ complex.

IV. Catalytic Chemical Reactions

The goal in catalysis to produce pure products in high yields requires the rigorous stereochemical control of the catalytic reactions. Thus the idea to use polyphosphine-stabilized metal complexes as catalysts has emerged early. However, the nondissociative character of the chelating polyphosphines is a disadvantage in catalytic processes which require open sites at the metal center. This seems to limit the application of polyphosphines in catalysis to processes which do not need many available positions at the metal center. Several elegant examples have been reported to circumvent this drawback.

In square-planar d^8 metal complexes with chelating tridentate phosphine ligands the catalytic cycle does not need the dissociation of a phosphine group if the fourth position is a participative ligand during the reaction sequence.^{11,345}

Hybride polydentate ligands which contain phosphorus and nitrogen donors are able to supply free coordination sites at the metal by dissociation of either a phosphine or a nitrogen donor.^{13,346–349}

A free coordination site can be created by the tautomerization of a dihydride to a dihydrogen complex:²⁶¹

$$M \underbrace{\overset{H}{\longleftarrow}}_{H} \xrightarrow{\square} \overset{\Pi}{\overset{H}{\longrightarrow}} \overset{H}{\overset{H}{\longrightarrow}} \overset{(25)}{\overset{H}{\longrightarrow}}$$

A. Hydrogenation

While Rh(PPh₃)₃Cl is an efficient hydrogenation catalyst under mild conditions³⁵⁰ the comparable complex Rh(ttp)Cl adds irreversibly hydrogen under the same conditions and is inactive. The proposed hydrogenation mechanism³⁵¹ suggests the dissociation of the PPh₃ group trans to hydride leaving a free coordination site for binding the olefin molecule. However, in $Rh(ttp)(H)_2Cl$ the dissociation of the phosphorus trans to the hydride ligand is not possible without breaking the two chelate rings. There is no low-energy pathway to create a free coordination site. The situation changes when the chlorine in the d⁸ square planar complex Rh(ttp)Cl is replaced by a ligand which is involved in the catalytic cycle. Thus Rh(ttp)H and Co(ttp)H (generated in situ) hydrogenate 1-octene under mild conditions (room temperature and 1 atm H_2).³⁴⁵ When in these complexes a fifth coordination



site is occupied by a nondissociating ligand (CO, phosphine) no hydrogenation of 1-octene under the same conditions is observed. This shows that the catalytic cycle for the hydrogenation of 1-octene with M(tp)H(M = Rh, Co) does not require the dissociation of a phosphorus group of the triphosphine ligand. The catalytic cycle can simply be described as the coordination of an olefin, hydride transfer to produce a metal alkyl, oxidative addition of H₂, a second hydride transfer, elimination of the alkane, and regeneration of the catalyst.³⁴⁵

Since AlEt₃ and AlEt₂Cl have been used to generate the metal hydride via β -elimination, Rh(ttp)Cl acts in the presence of either AlEt₃ or AlEt₂Cl as an effective catalyst for homogeneous hydrogenation of terminal olefins and 1-octyne.^{352,353} Under comparable conditions (20 °C, 750 Torr H₂) this system is 25 times faster than Rh(PPh₃)₃Cl. Careful ³¹P and ¹H NMR spectroscopy showed that Rh(ttp)H is formed instantaneously and that the addition of terminal olefins results in very rapid conversion of Rh(ttp)H to Rh(ttp)R. Although the exact nature of the active species is not known, NMR data suggest that one AlEt₃ molecule is bonded directly to the rhodium atom while a second species is bridged via the Rh–H linkage.

Hydrogen of 1-octene with $Ru(ttp)(H)BH_4$ as a catalyst has only been obtained when a base or an acid was added.¹⁸⁸ An equivalent amount of added acid generated a catalyst to selectively hydrogenate 1-octene to *n*-octane at a rate 0.75 times of Rh(PPh₃)₃Cl. In the presence of a large excess of NEt₃ a quantitative reaction with a comparable rate to that of Rh(PPh₃)₃Cl is obtained. While Ru(ttp)(H)₂ is thought to be the active catalyst in the presence of a base, the cationic complex [Ru(solvens)_x(ttp)H]⁺ might be the active species produced by the acid.

In spite of the weakly bound dihydrogen ligand in η^2 -H₂ complexes, experimental evidence suggests that when $[Fe(pp_3)(\eta^2-H_2)H]BPH_4$ (110) is used as a homogeneous hydrogenation catalyst, a free coordination site for substrate binding is provided by the dissociation of a phosphine arm, rather than loss of H₂ coordination^{354,355} (Scheme 98). No H₂ evolution at any stage of the reaction was observed which is in agreement with the independence of the reaction rate of the H_2 precursor. The transformation of 1-alkynes to alkenes is highly selective. After the 1-alkyne insertion across the Fe-H bond, a proton transfer from the acidic dihydrogen ligand to the σ -vinyl group liberates the alkene. It is worth mentioning that according to this mechanism the hydrogen does not need to be oxidatively added to the metal in order to react with the olefin. In contrast in the selective hydrogenation of phenylacetylene to styrene where $[Ru(pp_3)(\eta^2-H_2)H]^+$ (111) acts as a catalyst precursor, a free site for the incoming molecule is generated by the dissociation of the η^2 -H₂ ligand and not by unfastening of a phosphine arm.³⁵⁶

Scheme 98



B. Hydroformylation

Hydroformylation is the condensation of 1-alkenes, H₂, and CO to give aldehydes from a complex which has rhodium or cobalt as the typical metal center. It is

$$\mathsf{RCH} = \mathsf{CH}_2 + \mathsf{CO} + \mathsf{H}_2 \xrightarrow{[M]} \mathsf{RCH}_2 - \mathsf{CH}_2 - \mathsf{CH}_2 (26)$$

one of the most important homogeneous catalytic processes which is industrially used to exploit the production of aldehydes which are then converted to important basic chemicals like alcohols. Extensive mechanistic investigations on RhPPh₃-catalyzed systems reveal that a large excess of PPh₃ is required to maintain a high selectivity toward linear aldehydes.^{357,358} The large excess was thought to be necessary because at least two phosphine ligands must be coordinated to the metal center during the selectivity step of the reaction. Although this has been known for many years it was not until recently that polyphosphines have successfully been employed in hydroformylation reactions.

A series of polyphosphines of the type $(CH_3)_{4-n}Si-(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_n$ (n = 1-4) (325-328) have been tested in rhodium-catalyzed hydroformylation.³⁵⁹ The objection was to design the ligands in a way that chelation was prevented, but at the same time supply a high concentration of phosphines in the area around the rhodium center. The bridge length connecting two phosphorus atoms was chosen so that eight-membered rings would be formed upon chelation which is known to be an unfavorable ring size.³⁶⁰ Kinetic studies are consistent with the nonchelating character of these ligands. Comparison reactions with 325-328 and PPh₃ at the same ligand/rhodium ratio of 12 showed that the rate with PPh₃ as ligand is much faster, the selectivity to *n*-propanal of 59% is much lower compared to 83% obtained with 327 and 328, respectively. It has been observed that under continuous reaction conditions for 5 days, the activity decreased steadily to zero. A metal complex could be isolated and characterized in which the starting ligand $(CH_3)Si(CH_2CH_2PPh_2)_3$ underwent a carbon-silicon bond cleavage. After removing the methyl group the undercoordinated silicon atom is then able to intramolecularly add to the rhodium metal:



Complex 329 contains a rare Rh(I)-Si bond.^{360,361} It was stated that the lack of a hydride ligand at the metal center of 329 is responsible for its inactivity in the hydroformylation process.

Replacement of three comparable monophosphines by the tripodal ligand tdpme has supported the isolation and the characterization of the carbonyl acyl Rh-(tdpme)(CO)COR^{35,215} and the alkyl carbonyl Rh-(tdpme)(CO)R (R = Me, Et, Ph)^{35,215} which are believed to be reaction intermediates in the hydroformylation process. This and the observation that Rh(tdpme)-(CO)COMe was easily hydrogenated to acetaldehyde and that the carbonyl hydride Rh(tdpme)(CO)H (209) reacts with excess ethylene has inspired these authors to investigate the hydroformulation based on [Rh-(tdpme)].^{35,215,362} The ethylene hydride complex Rh- $(tdpme)(C_2H_4)H$ (204) and the carbonyl hydrido complex Rh(tdpme)(CO)H (209) were successfully employed as precursors in the hydroformylation of 1-hexene. Under mild conditions (100 °C, 30 atm H₂/CO; 67 °C, 900 psi H_2/CO) both catalysts precursors convert 1-hexene to n-heptanal and 2-methylhexanal quantitatively, with only little isomerization to 2-hexene. A more detailed study of the $Rh(tdpme)(C_2H_4)H$ (204) system unveiled that [Rh(tdpme)H] is the active catalyst. Increasing the catalyst to substrate ratio increases the selectivity but reduces the activity of the catalyst. Under hydroformylation conditions the catalyst forms dimers which display less activity. The carbonyl hydride is ca. 10% less active than ethylene hydride: both create comparable isomeric compositions. At lower temperatures Rh(tdpme)(CO)H (209) produces a linear to branched ratio close to the commercially applied catalyst Rh(PPh₃)₂(CO)H/excess PPh₃ which demonstrates that polyphosphines are able to imitate the redundancy of PPh₃.

When $[Rh(tdpme)(CO)C_2H_4]^+$ and $[Rh(tdpme)-(CO)H]^+$ are used as catalyst precursors, the 14-electron fragment $[Rh(tdpme)]^+$ was identified as the active catalyst species. $[Rh(tdpme)]^+$ is less active with an increase in selectivity when the temperature is raised.³⁵

The catalytic cycle of the hydroformylation demands that at least in one step tdpme has to become bidentate to avoid a 20-electron species as intermediate. Recently it has been shown that under hydroformylation conditions one of the three phosphine arms dissociates to create a free coordination site for substrate binding³⁶³ (Scheme 99).

Scheme 99



There have been numerous examples of reactions involving tdpme as tripodal ligand which can only be explained on the basis of an "arm-off" process during the course of the reaction which demonstrates the kinetic lability in contrast to the thermodynamic stability of the M-P bond in chelating polyphosphine complexes.^{218,226,231,233,364-366}

It is still of some controversy, whether the aldehyde is formed by reaction of H_2 with the acyl complex or if a hydrido complex transfers the hydride to the acyl moiety.^{12,367} In the case of Rh(tdpme)(CO)H (209) evidence has been given for the reaction pathway with hydrogen, while the use of a binucleating tetraphosphine ligand system (Et₂PC₂H₄PPh)₂CH₂ (eLTTP) favors the hydride transfer from one metal to another. This tetraphosphine ligand is able to bridge and bichelate two transition metal centers and forms a highly flexible binuclear metal complex. Rh₂(NBD)₂(eLTTP)²⁺ (332, NBD = norbornadiene) (Scheme 100) is a remarkably

Scheme 100



good hydroformylation catalyst with a selectivity higher and an activity only slower by a factor of 2 compared to commercially available Rh(PPh₃)₂(CO)H/excess PPh₃. Until the acyl intermediate is formed, [Rh₂-(eLTTP)] behaves like a common monometallic hydroformylation catalyst. At this stage the conformational flexibility of the ligand allows the two rhodium atoms to approach one another generating a bridged species for a facile hydride transfer. The observation that high concentrations of 1-hexene inhibit the hydroformylation catalysis is consistent with the bimetallic cooperativity in the proposed mechanism.

C. Miscellaneous

Bianchini et al. have reviewed the stoichiometric and catalytic transformations of alkynes, α,β -unsaturated ketones to allylic alcohols, of 1-alkynes and carboxylic acids to enol esters, and of the dimerization of 1-alkynes to Z-butenynes with tripodal phosphine metal complexes.^{13,368} They developed the tripodal polyphosphine control element which due to the stereochemical constraints the ligand imposes on the metal complexes, only one specifically favored reaction pathway is left open for high chemo-, regio-, and/or stereoselectivity.

The nonclassical hydrides $M(pp_3)(\eta^2 - H_2)H$ [M = Fe (110), Ru (111), Os (112)] represent catalyst precursors for the chemoselective reduction of α,β -unsaturated ketones to allylic alcohols, with secondary alcohols as hydrogen sources.³⁶⁹ The free coordination site for substrate binding is generated by the release of H_2 which, due to the different metal-dihydrogen bond strengths in 110-112 results in different activities. When M = Ru and the substrates are acyclic ketones a disproportionation of the acyclic ketones to carboxylate ions and ethers was reported as side reactions.³⁷⁰

The use of the Rh(III) complexes $[Rh(tdpme)Cl_r (MeCN)_{3-x}](CF_3SO_3)_{3-x}$ (x = 1-3) as catalyst precursors for various acetalization and trans-acetalizations was reported by Venanzi and coworkers.^{371,372} A high turnover rate together with high stereoselectivity was observed under mild reaction conditions. The facial chelating tripodal phosphine (tdpme) provides three equivalent cis positions activated by a trans phosphine at any time. These prerequisites are important to weakly coordinate an alcohol and carbonyl molecule in mutual *cis* positions for simultaneous activation.

Crabtree et al. showed that the tripodal phosphinestabilized base metal polyhydride [W(PhP(CH₂CH₂-PPh₂)₂)H₆] displays catalytic activity in alkane dehydrogenation in contrast to the monophosphine analogs which form catalytically inactive WH4L4 by disproportionation of WH_6L_3 (L = monophosphine).³⁷³

Conclusions V.

The reaction chemistry that has been described in this review portrays polyphosphine ligand complexes as major aspects of modern coordination chemical interactions. Catalysis, reactions of coordinated ligands, organometallic transformations, and structure and bonding can be represented with new perspectives because of polyphosphine ligands. Novel complexes of small molecules, like hydrogen, nitrogen, carbon dioxide, and alkanes along with important catalytic reactions can be used to develop molecular organization effects and stereochemistry needed for the synthesis of new polyphosphine ligands. Coupled with new synthetic methods that are specific for phosphorus, the union of steric effects and size and shape of ligands³⁷⁴ will contribute to the development of this chemistry.

VI. Abbreviations

acac	acetylacetone
COD	1,5-cyclooctadiene
Ср	cvclopentadiene

- Ċy
- cyclohexyl

depe	1,2-bis(diethylphosphino)ethane (Et ₂ PCH ₂ CH ₂ - PEt ₂)
dpmp	bis[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]phenylphos- phine [(Ph2PCH2)2PPh]
dppe	1,2-bis(diphenylphosphino)ethane (Ph ₂ PCH ₂ - CH ₂ PPh ₂)
dppm	bis(diphenylphosphino)methane (Ph2PCH2PPh2)
eHTP	ethyl-substituted hexatertiary phosphine [(Et ₂ - PCH ₂ CH ₂) ₂ PCH ₂ CH ₂ P(CH ₂ CH ₂ PEt ₂) ₂]
eLTTP	ethyl-substituted linear tetratertiary phosphine $[(Et_2PC_2H_4PPh)_2CH_2]$
etp	bis[2-(diphenylphosphino)ethyl]phenylphos- phine [PhP(CH ₂ CH ₂ PPh ₂) ₂]
NBD	norbornadiene
np_3	tris[2-(diphenylphosphino)ethyl]amine [N(CH ₂ - CH ₂ PPh ₂)]
Р	PPh ₂ unless otherwise stated
pip	pipiridine
pp ₃	tris[2-(diphenylphosphino)ethyl]phosphine [P(CH ₂ CH ₂ PPh ₂) ₃]
THF	tetrahydrofuran (solvent)
tdmme	bis[3-(dimethylphosphino)propyl]methylphos- phine
tdpme	1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]ethane [MeC(CH ₂ PPh ₂) ₃
tdppcy	cis,cis-1,3,5-tris(diphenylphosphino)cyclohex- an [1,3,5-C ₆ H ₉ (PPh ₂) ₃]
tppe	1,1,2-tris(diphenylphosphino)ethane [(Ph ₂ P) ₂ - CCHPPh ₂]
tppee	1,1,2-tris(diphenylphosphino)ethene [(Ph ₂ P) ₂ - CHCH ₂ PPh ₂]
trimpsi	tert-butyltris[(dimethylphosphino)methyl]- silane ['BuSi(CH ₂ PMe ₂) ₃]
ttp	bis[3-(diphenylphosphino)propyl]phenylphos- phine [PhP(CH ₂ CH ₂ CH ₂ PPh ₂) ₂]
ttney	his[3-(dicyclohexylphosphino)propyl]phenylphos-

phine [PhP(CH₂CH₂CH₂PCy₂)₂]

VII. Acknowledgments

W.C.K. would like to acknowledge the Petroleum Research Fund, administered by the American Chemical Society, the Army Research Office, Durham, NC, and the Office of Naval Research for our research with polyphosphine ligands. H.A.M. acknowledges the financial assistance of the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft, the University of Tübingen and the Universitätsbund of Tübingen. Both authors thank Professor E. Lindner for his support.

VIII. References

- (1) Hoffmann, A. W. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1857, 103, 357.
- (2) Chatt, J. Transition Metal Complexes of Phosphorus, Arsenic and Antimony Ligands; McAuliffe, C. A., Ed.; John Wiley & Sons: New York. 1973.
- Chatt, J. Adv. Organomet. Chem. 1974, 1, 12.
 Venanzi, L. M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1964, 3, 453.
- (5) McAuliffe, C. A.; Levason, W. Phosphine, Arsine, and Stibine Complexes of the Transiton Elements; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1979.
- (6) Booth, G. Adv. Inorg. Chem. Radiochem. 1964, 6, 1. (7) Pidcock, A. Transition Metal Complexes of Phosphorus, Arsenic and Antimony Ligands; McAuliffe, C. A., Ed.; John Wiley & Sons: New York, 1973.
- (8) McAuliffe, C. A. Phosphorus, Arsenic, Antimony and Bismuth Ligands. In Comprehensive Coordination Chemistry; Wilkinson G., Gillard, R. D., McCleverty, J. A., Eds.; Pergamon Press: 1987; Vol. 2, p 989.
- (9) The Chemistry of Organophosphorus Compounds; Hartley, F. R.,
- (b) The organization of galaxies for solution of the p 257.
- (12) Laneman, S. A.; Stanley, G. G. Advances in Chemistry Series 230; Moser, W. R., Slocum, D. W., Eds.; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1992; p 348.

- (13) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vizza, F.; Zanobini, F. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1992, 120, 193. Trost, B. M.; Van Vranken, D. L.; Bingel, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. (14)
- 1992, 114, 9327.
- Hudson, S. A.; Maitlis, P. M. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 861.
 Homogeneous Catalysis with Metal Phosphine Complexes; Pignolet, L. H., Ed.; Plenum Press: New York, 1983. (17) Puddephatt, R. J. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1983, 12, 99.
- (18) Levason, W. The Chemistry of Organophosphorus Compounds; Hartley, F. R., Patai, S., Eds.; John Wiley & Sons: New York, 1992; Vol. 1, p 617.
- (19) Cotton, F. A.; Hong, B. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 40, 179.
- (20) Stelzer, O. Topics in Phosphorus Chemistry; Griffith, E. J., Grayson, M., Eds.; John Wiley & Sons: New York, 1977; Vol. 9, p 1.
 (21) Stelzer, O.; Langhans, K.-P. The Chemistry of Organophosphorus Compounds; Hartley, F. R., Patai, S., Eds.; John Wiley & Sons: 1990; Vol. 1, p 191.
- (22) Mani, F.; Sacconi, L. Comments Inorg. Chem. 1983, 2, 157.
- (23) Bianchini, C. Comments Inorg. Chem. 1988, 8, 27.
- (24) Sacconi, L.; Mani, F. Transition Metal Chemistry; Nelson, G. A., Figgis, G. N., Eds.; Marcel Dekker: New York, 1982; Vol. 8; p 214. (25) Kaska, W. C.; Maier, L. H. Chim. Acta 1974, 57, 2550.
- (26) McFarlane, H. C. E.; McFarlane, W.; Muir, A. S. Polyhedron 1990,
- 9, 1757.
- (27) McFarlane, H. C. E.; McFarlane, W. Polyhedron 1988, 7, 1875. (28) A recent review on pyridyl phosphines is included here: Newkome,
- G. R. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 2067. (29) Hewerston, W.; Watson, H. R. J. Chem. Soc. 1962, 1490.
- (30) King, R. B. Acc. Chem. Res. 1972, 5, 177.
 (31) King, R. B. Advances in Chemistry Series 196; Aleya, E. C., Meek, D. W., Eds.; American Chemical Society Series: Washington, DC, 1982; p 313

- (32) Weber, E.; Vögtle, F. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1980, 45, L65.
 (33) Weber, E.; Vögtle, F. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1979, 18, 753.
 (34) Mason, R.; Meek, D. W. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1978, 17, 183.
- (35) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vizza, F.; Frediani, P.; Ramirez, J. A. Organometallics 1990, 9, 226.
- (36) Cooper, S. R. Pure Appl. Chem. 1990, 62, 1123.
- (37) Cooper, S. R. Crown Compounds; Cooper, S. R., Ed.; VCH: New (37) Cooper, S. R. Crown composition, corper, and York, 1992; p 285.
 (38) Brown, T. L.; Lee, K. J. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1993, 128, 89.
 (39) Favas, M. C.; Keppert, D. L.; Skelton, B. W.; White, A. H. J. Chem.
- Soc., Dalton Trans. 1980, 447.
- (40) Favas, M. C.; Keppert, D. L.; White, A. H.; Willis, A. C. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1977, 1350.
- (41) Kepert, D. L. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1974, 612. (42) Kepert, D. L. Prog. Inorg. Chem.; Lippard, S. J., Ed.; John Wiley & Sons: New York, 1977; Vol. 23, p 1.
- (43) Hancock, R. D. Perspectives in Coordination Chemistry; Williams, A. F., Floriani, C., Merbach, A. E., Eds.; VCH: New York, 1992; p 129.
- (44) Hancock, R. D. Crown Compounds; Cooper, S. R., Ed.; VCH: New York, 1992; p 107.
- (45) Hancock, R. D. J. Chem. Educ. 1992, 69, 615.
- (46) Mingos, D. M. P.; Hawes, J. C. Structure Bonding 1985, 63, 1.
- (47) Comba, P. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1993, 123, 1
- (48) Cram, D. J.; Kaneda, T.; Helgeson, R. C.; Brown, S. B.; Knobler, C. B.; Maverick, E.; Trueblood, K. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 3645.
- (49) Simoes, J. A. M. Energetics of Organometallic Species; Simoes, J. A. M., Ed.; NATO ASI Series; Kluwer Academic Publishers: Boston, 1992; p 197.
- (50) Gilheany, D. G. The Chemistry of Organophosphorus Compounds; Hartley, F. R., Patai, S., Eds.; John Wiley & Sons: New York, 1990; p 9. (51) Tolman, C. A. Chem. Rev. 1977, 77, 313.
- (52) Tolman, C. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 2953.
- Wilson, M. R.; Liu, H.; Prock, A.; Giering, W. P. Organometallics (53)1993, 12, 2044, and references therein. Wilson, M. R.; Woska, D. C.; Prock, A.; Giering, W. P. Organo-
- (54) metallics 1993, 12, 1742.
- Alyea, E. C.; Song, S. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4909. Schmidbaur, H.; Wimmer, T.; Lachmann, J.; Müller, G. Chem. (56)Ber. 1991, 124, 275.
- (57) Schmidbaur, H.; Stützer, A.; Herdtweck, E. Chem. Ber. 1991, 124,
- (58) The ligand was first prepared by Issleib and Abicht: Issleib, K.; Abicht, H. P. J. Prakt. Chem. 1970, 312, 456. (59)Schmidbaur, H.; Paschalidis, C.; Reber, G.; Müller, G. Chem. Ber.
- 1988, 121, 1241. Schmidbaur, H.; Stützer, A.; Bissinger, P.; Schier, A. Z. Anorg. (60)
- Allg. Chem. 1993, 619, 1993.
- (61) Ghilardi, C. A.; Innocenti, P.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A.; Vacca, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 1691. (62) Mealli, C.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Orlandini, A. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1992,
- 120, 361.
- Klein, H.-F.; Montag, J.; Zucha, U.; Flörke, U.; Haupt, H.-J. Inorg. (63)Chim. Acta 1990, 177, 35.

- (64) Cecconi, F.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1983, 22, 554.
- (65) van der Ploeg, A. F. M. J.; van Koten, G. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1981, 51, 225.
- (66) Bachechi, F.; Ott, J.; Venanzi, L. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 1760.
- (67) Stützer, A.; Bissinger, P.; Schmidbaur, H. Chem. Ber. 1992, 125, 367.
- (68) Relativistic effects arise when electrons near highly charged nuclei exhibit velocities which approach the velocity of light. The Dirac equation must then replace the Schrödinger equation, because the Schrödinger equation implies an infinite velocity of light and the Dirac equation implies a finite velocity of light. The difference between the two equations is defined as relavistic effects. Changes in the hybridization of the s and p orbitals is a direct consequence of changes in electron velocity. Pyykkö, P. Chem. Rev. 1988, 88, 563.
- (69) Che, C.-M.; Yip, H.-K.; Yam, V. W.-W.; Cheung, P.-Y.; Lai, T.-F.; Shieh, S.-J.; Pemg, S.-M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 427.
- (70) Stützer, A.; Bissinger, P.; Schmidbaur, H. Z. Naturforsch. 1992, 47b, 1261
- (71) Cooper, M. K.; Henrick, K.; McPartlin, M. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1982, 65. L185.
- (72) Schmidbaur, H.; Stützer, A.; Bissinger, P. Z. Naturforsch. 1992, 475, 640.
- (73) Balch, A. L.; Fung, E. Y. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 4764.
 (74) Yam, V. W.-W.; Lai, T-F.; Che, C.-M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 3747.
- Albinati, A.; Demartin, F.; Janser, P.; Rhodes, L. F.; Venanzi, L. (75) M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 2115. (76) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vacca, A.; Vizza, F.; Albinati,
- A. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 3841. Imhof, D.; Rüegger, H.; Venanzi, L. M.; Ward, T. R. Magn. Reson.
- (77)Chem. 1991, 29, S73.
- (78) Gardner, T. G.; Girolami, G. S. Organometallics 1987, 6, 2551.
 (79) Blackburn, D. W.; Chi, K. M.; Frerichs, S. R.; Tinkham, M. L.; (79)
- Ellis, J. E. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27, 437. (80) Behrens, H.; Brandl, H. Z. Naturforsch. 1967, 22b, 1353
- (81) King, R. B.; Kapoor, P. N.; Kapoor, R. N. Inorg. Chem. 1971, 10, 184Ī
- (82) Müller, I.; Rehder, D. J. Organomet. Chem. 1977, 139, 293
- (83) Rehder, D.; Puttfarcken, U. J. Organomet. Chem. 1980, 184, 343.
- (84) Mühlbach, G.; Rausch, B.; Rheder, D. J. Organomet. Chem. 1981, 205, 343.
- (85)Rehder, D.; Puttfarcken, U. Z. Naturforsch. 1982, 37b, 348.
- (86) Mague, J. T.; Dessens, S. E. J. Organomet. Chem. 1984, 262, 347.
 (87) Grim, S. O.; Walton, E. D. Inorg. Chem. 1980, 9, 123.
- (88) Balch, A. L.; Guimerans, R. R.; Linehan, J. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24,
- (89) Mague, J. T.; Lloyd, C. L. Organometallics 1992, 11, 26
- (90) Owens, B. E.; Poli, R.; Rheingold, A. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 1456.
 (91) Fernández-Trujillo, M. J.; Basellote, M. G.; Valerga, P.; Puerta, M.
- C.; Hughes, D. L. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1991, 3149. (92) Fernández-Trujillo, M. J.; Bassallote, M. G.; Valerga, P.; Puerta,
- M. C. J. Chem. Soc., Daiton Trans. 1993, 923. Gray, L. R.; Hale, A. L.; Levason, W.; McCullough, F. P.; Webster, (93)
- M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1984, 47. (94) Howell, I. V.; Venanzi, L. M.; Goodall, D. C. J. Chem. Soc. A 1967,
- (95) Hale, A.; Levason, W. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1983, 2569.
 (96) Walter, O.; Huttner, G.; Zsolnai, L. Z. Naturforsch. 1993, 48b, 636.
- Walter, O.; Klein, T.; Huttner, W.; Zsolnai, L. J. Organomet. Chem. (97)
- 1993. 458. 63 (98) Heidel, H.; Huttner, G.; Helmchen, G. Z. Naturforsch. 1993, 48b, 1681.
- Arif, A. M.; Hefner, J. G.; Jones, R. A.; Whittlesey, B. R. Inorg. (99) Chem. 1986, 25, 1080.
- Thaler, E.; Folting, K.; Huffman, J. C.; Caulton, K. G. Inorg. Chem. (100)1987, 26, 3374.
- (101) Greene, N.; Taylor, H.; Kee, T. P.; Thornton-Pett, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 821.
- (102) Diehl, B. N.; Haltiwanger, R. C.; Norman, A. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 4700.
- (103) Garciá-Basallote, M.; Valerga, P.; Puerta-Vizcamo, M. C.; Romero, A.; Vegas, A.; Martinez-Ripol, M. J. Organomet. Chem. 1991, 420, 371.
- (104) Bookham, J. L.; McFarlane, W.; Colquhoun, I. J.; Thornton-Pett, M. J. Organomet. Chem. 1988, 354, 313. (105) Bookham, J. L.; McFarlane, W.; Colquhoun, I. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton
- Trans. 1988, 503.
- Krill, J.; Shevchenko, I. V.; Fischer, A.; Jones, P. G.; Schmutzler, (106)R. Chem. Ber. 1993, 126, 2379.
- (107) Keiter, R. L.; Brodack, J. W.; Borger, R. D.; Cary, L. W. Inorg. Chem. 1982, 21, 1256.
- (108) Balch, A. L.; Guimerans, R. R.; Linehan, J. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24, 200.
- (109) Sowa, J. R., Jr.; Zanotti, V.; Angelici, R. J. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 4108.
- (110) Zanotti, V.; Rutar, V.; Angelici, R. J. J. Organomet. Chem. 1991, 414, 177.
- (111) Sowa, J. R., Jr.; Angelici, R. J. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 3534.

(112) Sowa, J. R., Jr.; Zanotti, V.; Angelici, R. J. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 848.

Mayer and Kaska

- (113) Michos, D.; Luo, X.-L.; Faller, J. W.; Crabtree, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 1370.
- (114) Boorman, P. M.; Kraatz, H.-B.; Parvez, M. Polyhedron 1993, 12, 601.
- (115) King, R. B.; Kapoor, R. N.; Saran, M. S.; Kapoor, P. N. Inorg. Chem. 1971, 10, 1851
- (116) King, R. R.; Saran, M. S. Inorg. Chem. 1971, 10, 1861.
 (117) Baacke, M.; Morton, S.; Stelzer, O.; Sheldrick, W. S. Chem. Ber. 1980. 113. 1343.
- (118) Baacke, M.; Morton, S.; Johannsen, G.; Weferling, N.; Stelzer, O. Chem. Ber. 1980, 113, 1328.
- (119) George, T. A.; Koczon, L. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 6334.
- (120) Dahlenburg, L.; Pietsch, B. Z. Naturforsch. 1986, 41b, 70.
- (121) Pietsch, B.; Dahlenburg, L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1988, 145, 195.
- (122) Dahlenburg, L.; Pietsch, B. Chem. Ber. 1989, 122, 2085.
- (123) Saum, S. E.; Askham, F. R.; Fronczek, F. R.; Stanley, G. G. Organometallics 1988, 7, 1409.
- (124) Dahlenburg, L.; Pietsch, B. J. Organomet. Chem. 1989, 378, 199.
 (125) Saum, S. E.; Fronzek, F. R.; Laneman, S. A.; Stanley, G. G. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 1878.
- (126) Askham, F. R.; Maverick, A. W.; Stanley, G. G. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 3963.
- (127) Al-Dulaymmi, M. F. M.; Hitchcock, P. B.; Richards, R. L. Polyhedron 1989, 8, 1876.
- (128) Mason, M. R.; Duff, C. M.; Jacobson, R. A.; Verkade, J. G. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 2746.
- (129)Chen, J.-D.; Cotton, F. A. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 6.
- (130) Chen, J.-D.; Cotton, F. A.; Hong, B. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 2343.
- (131) Hong, B.; Cotton, F. A. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 2354.
- (132) Mague, J. T.; Lloyd, C. L. Organometallics 1992, 11, 26.
- (133) Ellermann, J.; Lindner, H. A.; Moll, M. Chem. Ber. 1979, 112, 3441.
- (134) Ellermann, J.; Lindner, H. A.; Gäbelein, H. J. Organomet. Chem. 1979, 172, 39.
- (135) Ginsberg, A. P.; Abrahams, S. C.; Marsh, P.; Ataka, K.; Sprinkle, C. R. F. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1984, 1321.
- (136) Abrahams, S. C.; Ginsberg, A. P.; Koetzle, T. F.; Marsh, P.; Sprinkle, C. P. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 2500.
- Costello, M. T.; Fanwick, P. E.; Green, M. A.; Walton, R. A. Inorg. (137)Chem. 1992, 31, 2359
- (138) Guntz, H. P.; Leigh, G. J. J. Chem. Soc. A 1971, 2229
- (139) Bianchini, C.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F.; Magon, L.; Marvellik, L.; Rossi, R. J. Organomet. Chem. 1993, 451, 97.
- (140) Kim, Y.; Deng, H.; Meek, D. W.; Wojcicki, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 2798.
- (141) Luo, X.-L.; Crabtree, R. H. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1991, 587.
 (142) Kim, Y.; Gallucci, J.; Wojcicki, A. Organometallics 1992, 11, 1963.
- (143) Kim, Y.; Gallucci, J.; Wojcicki, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 8600.
- Cecconi, F.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A. J. Chem. (144) Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 33.
- (145) Goodrich, J. D.; Selegue, J. P. Organometallics 1985, 4, 798.
- Clucas, J. A.; Harding, M. M.; Nicholls, B. S.; Smith, A. K. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1985, 1835. (146)
- (147) Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Moneti, S. J. Organomet. Chem. 1981, 217, 391
- (148) Dapporto, P.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1975, 14, 1643.
- (149) Becker, C.; Dahlenburg, L.; Kerstan, S. Z. Naturforsch. 1993, 48b, 577.
- (150) Johnston, G. G.; Hommeltoft, S. I.; Baird, M. C. Organometallics 1989, 8, 1904.
- (151) Hommeltoft, S. I.; Baird, M. C. Organometallics 1986, 5, 190 and references therein.
- (152) Rhodes, L. F.; Venanzi, L. M. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 2692.
- (153) Rhodes, L. F.; Sorato, C.; Venanzi, L.; Bachechi, F. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 604
- (154) Jia, G.; Lee, Ik-Mo; Meek, D. W.; Gallucci, J. C. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1990, 177, 81.
- (155) Di Vaira, M.; Midollini, S.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1977, 16, 1518.
- (156) DuBois, D. L.; Miedaner, A. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 4642.
- (157) Morassi, R.; Bertini, I.; Sacconi, L. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1973, 11, 343
- (158) Stoppioni, P.; Mani, F.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1974, 11, 227
- (159)Sacconi, L. J. Chem. Soc. 1970, 248.
- (160) Sacconi, L. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1972, 8, 351.
- (161) Stoppioni, P.; Mani, F.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1973, 11, 227
- (162) Bianchini, C.; Peruzzini, M.; Polo, A.; Vacca, A.; Zanobini, F. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1991, 121, 543.
- Bianchini, C.; Perez, P. J.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F.; Vacca, A. (163)Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 279.
- Bianchini, C.; Linn, K.; Masi, D.; Peruzzini, M.; Polo, A.; Vacca, A.; Zanobini, F. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 2366. (164)
- (165) Bautista, M. T.; Capellani, E. P.; Drowin, S. D.; Morris, R. H.; Schweitzer, C. T.; Sella, A.; Zubkowski, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 4876.

- (166) Van Der Sluys, L. S.; Eckert, J.; Eisenstein, O.; Hall, J. H.; Huffman, J. C.; Jackson, S. A.; Koetzle, T. F.; Kubas, G. J.; Vergamini, P. J.; Caulton, K. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 4831.
- (167) Riehl, J.-L.; Pélissier, M.; Eisenstein, O. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 3344.
- (168)Eckert, J.; Albinati, A.; White, R. P.; Bianchini, C.; Peruzzini, M. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4241.
- (169) Michos, D.; Luo, X.-L.; Crabtree, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4245.
- (170) Bampos, N.; Field, L. D. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 587
- (171) Antberg, M.; Dahlenburg, L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1986, 111, 73.
 (172) Dahlenburg, L.; Frosin, K.-M. Polyhedron 1993, 12, 427.
- (173) Antberg, M.; Dahlenburg, L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1986, 25, 260.
- (174) Antberg, M.; Frosin, K.-M.; Dahlenburg, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1988, 338, 319
- Crabtree, R. H. The Organometallic Chemistry of the Transition (175)Elements; John Wiley & Sons: New York, 1988
- (176) Antberg, M.; Dahlenburg, L. Z. Naturforsch. 1987, 42b, 435.
 (177) Antberg, M.; Dahlenburg, L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1985, 104, 51.
 (178) Antberg, M.; Dahlenburg, L. Z. Naturforsch. 1985, 40b, 1485.
- (179) New tetradentate oligophosphine ligands have been recently prepared by Bampos et al.: Bampos, N.; Field, L. D.; Messerle, B. A.; Smernik, R. J. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4084.
- (180) Bianchini, C.; Masi, D.; Linn, K.; Mealli, C.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4036
- (181) Jia, G.; Drouin, S. D.; Jessop, P. G.; Lough, A. J.; Morris, R. H. Organometallics 1993, 12, 906.
- Brauer, D. J.; Hietkamp, S.; Sommer, H.; Stelzer, O.; Müller, G.; Romao, M. J.; Krüger, C. J. Organomet. Chem. 1985, 296, 411. (182)
- Jia, G.; Meek, D. W.; Gallucci, J. C. Organometallics 1990, 9, 2549. Jia, G.; Meek, D. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 757.
- (185) Letts, J. B.; Mazanec, T. J.; Meek, D. W. Organometallics 1983, 2, 695.
- (186) Jia, G.; Gallucci, J. C.; Rheingold, A. L.; Haggerty, B. S.; Meek, D. W. Organometallics 1991, 10, 3459
- (187) Jia, G.; Meek, D. W. Organometallics 1991, 10, 1444.
 (188) Letts, J. B.; Mazanec, T. J.; Meek, D. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, (188)104, 3898.
- (189) Jia, G.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1990, 178, 195.
- (190) Blosser, P. W.; Gallucci, J. C.; Wojcicki, A. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 2376
- (191) Jia, G.; Rheingold, A. L.; Haggerty, B. S.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 900
- (192) Mason, R.; Meek, D. W.; Scollary, G. R. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1976, 16. L11.
- (193) Di Vaira, M.; Midollini, S.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1981, 20, 3430. (194) Bautista, M. T.; Earl, K. A.; Maltby, P. A.; Morris, R. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 4056.
- (195) Hietkamp, S.; Stelzer, O. Chem. Ber. 1986, 119, 2921.
- (196) Askham, F. R.; Saum, S. E.; Stanley, G. G. Organometallics 1987, . 1370
- (197) Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Sacconi, L.; Stoppioni, P. J. Organomet. Chem. 1981, 205, 193.
- Osborne, A. G.; Pain, H. M.; Hursthouse, M. B.; Mazid, M. A. J. (198)Organomet. Chem. **1993,** 453, 117
- (199)Bahsoun, A. A.; Osborn, J. A.; Voelker, C.; Bonnet, J. J.; Lavigne, G. Organometallics 1982, 1, 1114
- Allevi, C.; Golding, M.; Heaton, B. T.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A. J. Organomet. Chem. 1987, 326, C19. (200)
- (201) El-Amouri, H.; Bahsoun, A. A.; Fischer, J.; Osborn, J. A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1987, 26, 1169.
- (202)The structure of the iridium complex is reported in Clucas et al.: Clucas, J. A.; Harding, M. M.; Nicholls, B. S.; Smith, A. K. J. Chem.
- Soc., Chem. Commun. 1984, 319.
 (203) Holland, G. F.; Ellis, D. E.; Tyler, D. R.; Gray, H. B.; Trogler, W. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 4276.
 (204) Harding, M. M.; Nicholls, B. S.; Smith, A. K. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton
- Trans. 1983, 1479.
- Darensbourg, D. J.; Zalewski, D. J.; Rhenigold, A. L.; Durney, R. (205). Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 3281.
- (206) Balch, A. L.; Olmstead, M. M.; Oram, D. E. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 298.
- Cecconi, F.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Moneti, S.; Orlandini, A. (207)J. Organomet. Chem. 1987, 323, C5. Cecconi, F.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Moneti, S.; Orlandini, A.;
- (208)Bacci, M. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1985, 731. Benelli, C.; Di Vaira, M.; Noccioli, G.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem.
- (209)
- 1977, 16, 182. (210) Sernau, V.; Huttner, G.; Fritz, M.; Zsolnai, L.; Walter, O. J. Organomet. Chem. 1993, 453, C23.
- (211) Capozzi, G.; Chiti, L.; Di Vaira, M.; Peruzzini, M.; Stoppioni, P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 1799.
 (212) Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem.
- 1**980**, *19*, 301.
- (213) Di Vaira, M. D.; Stoppioni, P.; Midollini, S.; Laschi, F.; Zanello, P. Polyhedron 1991, 10, 2123
- (214) Bauernschmit, D.; Behrens, H.; Ellermann, J. Z. Naturforsch. 1979, 34b, 1362
- (215) Thaler, E. G.; Folting, K.; Caulton, K. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 2664.

- (216) Thaler, E. G.; Caulton, K. G. Organometallics 1990, 9, 1871.
 (217) Barbaro, P.; Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vacca, A.; Vizza, F. Organometallics 1991, 10, 2227
- (218) Siegel, W. O.; Lapporte, S. J.; Collman, J. D. Inorg. Chem. 1971, 10, 2158.
- (219)Taqui Khan, M. M.; Martell, A. E. Inorg. Chem. 1974, 13, 2961. (220) Bianchini, C.; Barbaro, P.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vacca, A.; Vizza,
- F. Organometallics 1993, 12, 2505. (221) Stoutland, P. O.; Bergman, R. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110,
- 5732.
- (222) Bianchini, C.; Masi, D.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vacca, A.; Laschi, F.; Zanello, P. Organometallics 1991, 10, 636.
- (223)Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vacca, A.; Viazza, F. Organometallics 1991, 10, 645.
- (224) Bianchini, C.; Caulton, K. G.; Chardon, C.; Eisenstein, O.; Folting, K.; Johnson, T. J.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Rauscher, D. J.; Streib, W. E.; Vizza, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 5127.
 (225) Bianchini, C.; Caulton, K. G.; Folting, K.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.;
- Polo, A.; Vizza, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 7290. Ott, J.; Venanzi, L. M.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A.
- (226)J. Organomet. Chem. **1985,** 291, 89.
- (227)Janser, P.; Venanzi, L. M.; Bachechi, F. J. Organomet. Chem. 1985, 296, 229
- (228) Rossi, A. R.; Hoffman, R. Inorg. Chem. 1975, 14, 365.
 (229) Bianchini, C.; Mealli, C.; Meli, A.; Sabat, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 777.
- (230)Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Zanello, P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 628.
- (231) Johnston, G. G.; Baird, M. C. Organometallics 1989, 8, 1894.
 (232) Johnston, G. G.; Baird, M. C. J. Organomet. Chem. 1986, 314, C51.
- (233) Johnston, G. G.; Baird, M. C. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1989, 1008.
- Cecconi, F.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A.; Zanello, (234)P.; Heaton, B. T.; Huang, L.; Iggo, J. A.; Bordoni, S. J. Organomet. Chem. 1988, 353, C5.
- Frazier, J. F.; Merola, J. S. Polyhedron 1992, 22, 2917. (235)
- (236) Bianchini, C.; Peruzzini, M.; Vacca, A.; Zanobini, F. Organometallics 1991. 10. 3697.
- (237) Bianchini, C.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F. Organometallics 1991, 10, 3415.
- Bianchini, C.; Frediani, P.; Graziani, M.; Kaspar, J.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vizza, F. Organometallics 1993, 12, 2886. (238)
- Bianchini, C.; Mealli, C.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F. J. Am. Chem. (239)Soc. 1992, 114, 5905.
- (240) Bianchini, C.; Farnetti, E.; Graziani, M.; Kaspar, J.; Vizza, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1993**, 115, 1753.
- (241) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vizza, F.; Frediani, P.; Herrera, V.; Sanchez-Delgado, R. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 7505. (242) Mayer, H. A.; Kaska, W. C. Chem. Ber. 1990, 123, 1827. (243) Mayer, H. A.; Fawzi, R.; Steimann, M. Chem. Ber. 1993, 126, 1341.
- (244) Mayer, H. A.; Otto, H.; Fawzi, R.; Steimann, M. J. Organomet. Chem. In press.
- (245) Dahlenburg, L.; Mirzaei, F. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1985, 97, L1.
 (246) Blundell, T. L.; Powell, H. M.; Venanzi, L. M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1967, 763.
- (247) Mynott, R. J.; Trogu, E. F.; Venanzi, L. M. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1974, 8, 201.
- (248) Kerfoot, D. G. E.; Mawby, R. J.; Sgamellotti, A.; Venanzi, L. M. Inorg. Chem. 1974, 8, 195
- (249) Mason, R.; Scollary, G. R.; DuBois, D. L.; Meek, D. W. J. Organomet. Chem. 1976, 114, C30.
- (250) Kordosky, G.; Benner, G. S.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1973, 7. 605.
- (251) Hohman, W. H.; Kountz, D. J.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 616.
- (252) Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1975, 14, 1790.
- (253) Mealli, C.; Midollini, S.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1975, 14, 2513. (254) Dapporto, P.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1976, 15, 2768.
- (255) Gambaro, J. J.; Hohman, W. A.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 4154
- (256) Ghilardi, C. A.; Sabatini, A.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1976, 15, 2763
- (257)Orlandini, A.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1976, 15, 78.
- (258) Bianchini, C.; Masi, D.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Sabat, M.; Zanobini, F. Organometallics 1986, 5, 2557.
- (259) Burk, M. J.; Harlow, R. L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1990, 29, 1467.
- (260) Ward, T. R.; Venanzi, L. M.; Albinati, A.; Lianza, F.; Gerfin, T.; Gramlich, V.; Ramos Tomba, G. M. *Helv. Chim. Acta* 1991, 74, 983.
 (261) Bianchini, C.; Mealli, C.; Melli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F. J.
- Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 8725
- (262) Bianchini, C.; Mealli, C.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 5548.
- Bianchini, C.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F. J. Organomet. Chem. (263)1987, 326, C79.
- Maseras, F.; Duran, M.; Lledós, A.; Bertrán, J. Inorg. Chem. 1989, (264) 28, 2984
- (265) Bianchini, C.; Masi, D.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 6411.

- (266) Enemark, J. H.; Feltham, R. D. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1974, 13, 339.
- (267) Bottomley, F. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1978, 26, 7.
- (268) Mazanec, T. J.; Tau, K. D.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1980, 19, 85. (269) Di Vaira, M.; Peruzzini, M.; Stoppioni, P. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30,
- 1001.
- (270) DuBois, D. L.; Meek, D. M. Inorg. Chem. 1976, 15, 3076 (271) Hole, A. L.; Jewiss, H. C.; Levason, W. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1985, 85,
- (272) Gull, A. M.; Fanwick, P. E.; Kubiak, C. P. Organometallics 1993, 12, 2121.
- (273) Dahlenburg, L.; Prengel, C.; Höck, N. Z. Naturforsch. 1986, 41b,
- (274) Dahlenburg, L.; Prengel, C. J. Organomet. Chem. 1986, 308, 63.
 (275) Dahlenburg, L.; Prengel, C. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1986, 122, 55.
- (276) Waid, R. D.; Meek, D. W. Organometallics 1983, 2, 932
- (277) Dahlenburg, L.; Höck, N.; Berke, H. Chem. Ber. 1988, 121, 2083.
- (278) Arpac, E.; Dahlenburg, L. Z. Naturforsch. 1981, 36b, 672.
- (279) Dahlenburg, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1983, 251, 347.

- (219) Jamenburg, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1985, 251, 941.
 (280) Arpac, E.; Dahlenburg, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1983, 251, 361.
 (281) Arpac, E.; Dahlenburg, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1984, 277, 127.
 (282) Arpac, E.; Dahlenburg, L. Chem. Ber. 1985, 118, 3188.
 (283) Green, L. M.; Meek, D. W. Organometallics 1989, 8, 659.
 (284) Nappier, T. E., Jr.; Meek, D. W.; Kirchner, R. M.; Ibers, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 4194. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 4194. Christoph, G. G.; Blum, P.; Liu, W.-C.; Elia, A.; Meek, D. W. Inorg.
- (285)Chem. 1979, 18, 894.
- Yang, C.; Socol, S. M.; Kountz, D. J.; Meek, D. W.; Glaser, R. Inorg. (286) Chim. Acta 1986, 114, 119. (287) Socol, S. M.; Yang, C.; Meek, D. W.; Glaser, R. Can. J. Chem. 1992,
- 70, 2424.
- (288) Tiethof, J. A.; Peterson, J. L.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1976, 15, 1365.
- Olmstead, M. M.; Guimerans, R. R.; Balch, A. L. Inorg. Chem. (289)1983, 22, 2473.
- Guimerans, R. R.; Olmstead, M. M.; Balch, A. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. (290)1983, 105, 1677.
- (291) Balch, A. L.; Guimerans, R. R.; Olmstead, M. M. J. Organomet. Chem. 1984, 268, C38. (292) Balch, A. L.; Fossett, L. A.; Guimerans, R. R.; Olmstead, M. M.
- Organometallics 1985, 4, 781.
- (293) Balch, A. L.; Linehan, J. C.; Olmstead, M. M. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 3937.
- (294) Balch, A. L.; Davis, B. J.; Olmstead, M. M. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 3066.
- (295) Askham, F. R.; Stanley, G. G.; Marques, E. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 7423.
- (296)D'Avignon, A.; Askham, F. R.; Stanley, G. G. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29. 3363.
- (297) Brown, J. M.; Canning, L. R. J. Organomet. Chem. 1984, 267, 179. (298) Osborn, J. A.; Stanley, G. G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1980, 19, 1025.
- (299) Mague, J. T.; Lloyd, C. L. Organometallics 1992, 11, 26.
- (300) Forniés, J.; Navarro, R.; Urriolabeitia, E. P. J. Organomet. Chem. 1993, 452, 241.
- (301)Di Vaira, M.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Sacconi, L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 2550.
- (302) Sacconi, L.; Orlandini, A.; Midollini, S. Inorg. Chem. 1974, 13, 2850.
- (303) DuBois, D. L.; Miedaner, A. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 4642.
 (304) Niecke, E.; Nixon, J. F.; Wenderoth, P.; Trigo Passos, B. F.; Nieger,
- M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 846. (305) Hitchcock, P. B.; Maah, M. J.; Nixon, J. F.; Zora, J. A.; Leigh, G. J.; Bakar, M. A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1987, 26, 474
- (306) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Orlandini, A.; Sacconi, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1981, 209, 219.
- (307) Mealli, C.; Midollini, S.; Moneti, S.; Sacconi, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1981, 205, 273.
- Cecconi, F.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Innocenti, P.; Mealli, C.; Midollini, S.; (308)Orlandini, A. Inorg. Chem. 1984, 23, 922
- (309) Brammer, L.; Chernock, J. M.; Goggin, P. L.; Goodfellow, R. J.; Orpen, A. G.; Koetzle, T. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1991, 1789.
- (310) Sacconi, L.; Dapporto, P.; Stoppioni, P.; Innocenti, P.; Benelli, C. Inorg. Chem. 1977, 16, 1669.
- (311) Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1977, 16, 2377.
- (312) Cecconi, F.; Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Orlandini, A. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 33.
- (313) March, F. C.; Mason, R.; Scollary, G. R. Aust. J. Chem. 1977, 30, 2407.
- (314) Hope, E. G.; Levason, W.; Powell, N. A. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1986, 115. 187.
- (315) March, F. C.; Mason, R.; Meek, D. W.; Scollary, G. R. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1976, 19, L25.
- (316) Tau, K. D.; Uriarte, R.; Mazanec, T. J.; Meek, D. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 6614.
- (317) Tau, K. D.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1979, 18, 3574.
- (318) Brüggeller, P. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1987, 129, L27.
- (319) Brüggeller, P. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 4125.
- Peter, M.; Peringer, P.; Müller, E. P. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. (320) 1991, 2459
- (321) Handler, A.; Peringer, P.; Müller, E. P. Polyhedron 1991, 10, 2471.

(322) Handler, A.; Peringer, P.; Müller, E. P. J. Organomet. Chem. 1990,

Mayer and Kaska

- (323)Handler, A.; Peringer, P.; Müller, E. P. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 3725.
- (324) Brüggeller, P. Z. Naturforsch. 1986, 41b, 1561.

389. C23

- (325) Ghilardi, C. A.; Midollini, S.; Moneti, S.; Orlandini, A.; Scapacci, G.; Traversi, A. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 2293.
- (326) Baacke, M.; Hietkamp S.; Morton, S.; Stelzer, O. Chem. Ber. 1981, 114, 2568
- (327) Baacke, M.; Hietkamp, S.; Morton, S.; Stelzer, O. Chem. Ber. 1982, 115. 1389
- (328) Brauer, D. J.; Dörrenbach, F.; Lebbe, T.; Stelzer, O. Chem. Ber. 1992, 125, 1785.
- (329) Brauer, D. J.; Lebbe, T.; Stelzer, O. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27, 438.
- (330) Bartsch, R.; Hietkamp, S.; Peters, H.; Stelzer, O. Inorg. Chem. 1984, 23, 3304
- (331) Chatt, J.; Hart, F. A.; Watson, H. R. J. Chem. Soc. 1962, 2537. (332) Olmstead, M. M.; Guimerans, R. R.; Farr, J. P.; Balch, A. L. Inorg.
- Chim. Acta 1983, 75, 199.
 (333) Tau, K.-D.; Meek, D. W. J. Organomet. Chem. 1977, 139, C83.
- (334) Waid, R. D.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1984, 23, 778.
- (335) Green, L. M.; Meek, D. W. Polyhedron 1990, 9, 35.
- (336) DuBois, D. L.; Miedaner, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 113.
- (337) DuBois, D. L.; Miedaner, A.; Haltiwanger, R. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, *113*, 8753.
- (338) Baacke, M.; Hietkamp, S.; Morton, S.; Stelzer, O. Chem. Ber. 1981, 114, 3691.
- (339)Laneman, S. A.; Stanley, G. G. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 1177
- (340) Saum, S. F.; Laneman, S. A.; Stanley, G. G. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 5065. (341) Saum, S. E.; Askham, F. R.; Laneman, S. A.; Stanley, G. G.
- Polyhedron 1990, 9, 1317
- (342) Saum, S. E.; Stanley, G. G. Polyhedron 1987, 9, 1803.
- (343) Mason, M. R.; Duff, C. M.; Miller, L. L.; Jacobson, R. A.; Verkade, J. G. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 2746.
- (344) Baker, M. J.; Pringle, P. G. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 314
- (345) Dubois, D. L.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1976, 19, L29.
 (346) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F.; Bruneau, C.;
- Dixneuf, P. H. Organometallics 1990, 9, 1155.
- Bianchini, C.; Farnetti, E.; Graziani, M.; Nardin, G.; Vacca, A.; Zanobini, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 9190.
- (348) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vizza, F.; Frediani, P. Organometallics 1990, 9, 1146.
- (349) Bianchini, C.; Innocenti, P.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Zanobini, F.; Zanello, P. Organometallics 1990, 9, 2514.
- (350) Osborn, J. A.; Jardine, F. H.; Young, J. F.; Wilkinson, G. J. Chem. Soc. A 1966, 1711.
- (351) Tolman, C. A.; Meakin, P.; Lindner, D. L.; Jesson, J. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 2762
- (352) Niewahner, J.; Meek, D. W. Advances in Chemistry Series 196; Alyea, E. C., Meek, D. W., Eds.; American Chemical Society:
- Washington, DC, 1982; p 257.
 (353) Niewahner, J.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1982, 64, L123.
 (354) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vizza, F.; Zanobini, F.; Frediani, P. Organometallics 1989, 8, 2080.
- (355) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Frediani, P.; Bohanna, C.; Esteruelas, M. A.; Oro, L. A. Organometallics 1992, 11, 138.
- (356) Bianchini, C.; Bohanna, C.; Esteruelas, M. A.; Frediani, P.; Meli, A.; Oro, L. A.; Peruzzini, M. Organometallics 1992, 11, 3837.
- (357) Brown, C. K.; Wilkinson, G. J. Chem. Soc. A 1970, 2735.
- (358) Pruett, R. L.; Smith, J. A. J. Org. Chem. 1969, 34, 327.
- (359) Hendriksen, D. E.; Oswald, A. A.; Ansell, G. B.; Leta, S.; Kastrup, R. V. Organometallics 1989, 8, 1153.
- (360) Shaw, B. L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1980, 200, 307.

(368) Bianchini, C. Pure Appl. Chem. 1991, 63, 829.

G. M. New J. Chem. 1990, 14, 495.

(374) Busch, D. H. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 847.

(371)

(372)

- (361) Joslin, F. L.; Stobart, S. R. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1989, 504.
- (362) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vizza, F.; Fujiwara, Y.; Jintoku, T.; Taniguchi, H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 299.
- (363) Horvath, T.; Kiss, G. Organometallics 1991, 10, 3798. (364) Rauscher, D. J.; Thaler, E. G.; Huffman, J. C.; Caulton, K. G.
- Organometallics 1991, 10, 2209.
- (365) Thaler, E. G.; Caulton, K. G. Organometallics 1990, 9, 1987.
 (366) Bianchini, C.; Meli, A.; Peruzzini, M.; Vizza, F.; Albinati, A. Organometallics 1990, 9, 2283.
- Broussard, M. E.; Juma, B.; Train, S. G.; Peng, W.-J.; Laneman, (367)S. A.; Stanley, A. G. Science 1993, 260, 1784.

(369) Bianchini, C.; Farnetti, E.; Graziani, M.; Peruzzini, M.; Polo, A. Organometallics 1993, 12, 3753.

(370) Bianchini, C.; Farnetti, E.; Frediani, P.; Graziani, M.; Peruzzini, M.; Polo, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1991, 1336.

G.; Ward, T. R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 6151.

(373) Aoki, T.; Crabtree, R. H. Organometallics 1993, 12, 294.

Ott, J.; Schmid, B.; Venanzi, L. M.; Wang, G.; Ward, T. R.; Ramos,

Ott, J.; Ramos Tombo, G. M.; Schmid, B.; Venanzi, L. M.; Wang,